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The purposes of this study were to determine the

effects of level (elementary and secondary), program

status (beginning, midway, and student teaching), and

demongraphic variables (experience, success, college

supervisor support, supervising teacher support,

additional support services, and school type) on

preservice teachers' attitudes toward mainstreaming. The

population consisted of 91 secondary and 143 elementary



preservice teachers at Western Oregon State College in

Monmouth, Oregon.

The instrument selected was the Attitude Toward

Mainstreaming Scale. Data were collected during winter

and spring of the 1983-84 school year. Approximately 220

usable questionnaires were returned.

No significant difference for level was found.

However, a statistical difference was found for program

status. Beginning preservice teachers' attitudes differed

from midway preservice teachers' attitudes. A significant

predictor of positive attitudes toward mainstreaming for

the total population was college supervisor support. When

student teachers were considered separately, perceived

degree of success was the significant predictor of

positive attitudes toward mainstreaming.

Three significant correlations were found. 1. Ex-

perience correlated with degree of success, supervising

teacher support and additional support services. 2. Col-

lege supervisor support correlated with supervising

teacher support. 3. Degrees of success correlated with

supervising teacher support, college supervisor support,

and additional support services. Perceived degree of

success was dependent on level. Elementary preservice

teachers indicated higher levels of perceived degree of

success than secondary preservice teachers. Experience,

supervising teacher support, additional support services,



and type of school were dependent on program status.

Student teachers reported significantly more experience

with special need students and significantly more supoprt

services. Beginning preservice teachers originated from

rural settings but were placed in urban areas for student

teaching.
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A Study of Preservice Teachers,

Attitudes Toward Mainstreaming

INTRODUCTION

Historical Antecedents. Herbert M. Kliebard, noted

author and educator, once wrote, "Teaching is such a

natural and spontaneous form of human activity that its

origins are lost in prehistory." (1973, p. 9) Kliebard

may have been right about the prehistory of teaching but

for teacher training institutions the quest to discover

the qualities of the effective teacher has been and con-

tinues to be an arduous task.

As early as the 1920's, educators were trying to

scientifically discover the qualities of a good teacher.

Franklin Bobbitt, an influential reformer, wrote in 1924,

To discover the objectives of teacher training,
therefore, the investigator will go where teach-
ers are performing all their tasks as they ought
to be performed. He will then list the 200 or
500 or 5000 tasks which the competent teacher
accomplishes in his work. The abilities to
perform these tasks, then, are the fundamental
teacher-training objectives--the abilities to do
the jobs are the objectives. (Bobbitt, 1924,
p.188)

Although a simplistic view, this general framework

was readily endorsed. In 1925, W. W. Charters and Douglas

Waples conducted a massive study to discover the traits

and activities that define good teaching. Once these



traits and aetivites were discovered they were to become

the elements of a new teacher education curriculum.

22,000 questionnaires were sent to experienced teachers in

forty-two states. Over 6,000 usable replies were ob-

tained. A major list of 1,010 activities of teaching was

developed.

In at least some respects the scientific methods used

today to study effective teaching follow many of the same

paths that early researchers followed. In 1978 Gage an-

alyzed forty-nine process-product studies of teacher

effectiveness. He found three clusters that showed a

strong relationship between teacher behavior and student

outcomes. When the teacher used questioning strategies

rather than lecture strategies and planned activities that

included student initiative rather than only teacher di-

rection, student achievement was high. When the teacher

used a high ratio of praise, student achievement was high.

When the teacher was acceptant of the student, student

achievement was high, but when the teacher was critical of

the student, student achievement was low. Two of the

three clusters discussed by Gage require a positive and

accepting attitude within the teacher. For example,

teacher praise without a positive attitude toward the

student is artificial, dishonest, and ineffectual. Only

when a positive attitude exists can effective teaching

occur. (Gage, 1978).



Edmonds (1982), a noted researcher of the 1980's

recently investigated effective schools. He reported that

principal leadership, pervasive and broadly understood

instructional objectives, an orderly safe climate, teach-

ing behaviors that expected all students to obtain at

least minimum mastery, and the use of evaluation measures

of achievement to determine the basis of program selection

were all qualities associated with effective schools. If

effective schools were those in which all students are

expected to obtain at least a minimum mastery level and

the success of the student is a product of the teacher's

attitude, then an effective school cannot be a reality

unless positive attitudes prevail.

This conclusion is echoed in the work of Ginott

(1972). Attitudes, expressed in skill, according to Gi-

nott "form the very basis of effective education." A

teacher can create a "climate of compliance or defiance, a

mood of contentment or contention, a desire to make amends

or to take revenge." (1972, p.15). Teaching is a personal

endeavor. It is not isolated from the facts of emotional

life. A child must be "accepted, respected, liked and

trusted, encouraged, supported, activated, and amused:

able to explore, experiment, and achieve." (Ginott, 1973,

p. 38).



Background of Present Problem

Philosophical Context. Teacher's attitudes certainly

affect all children. Every child should have the oppor-

tunity to grow as Ginott has described. But perhaps in no

other field is the study of attitudes more crucial than in

the field of special education. "The most pervasive bar-

riers: (in special education today) wrote George F. Will

in the Washington Post, "are attitudinal, and the worst is

the belief that disabled persons are helpless and inevit-

ably are drains on public resources." (1983, p.5)

Attitudes toward the handicapped must be studied if

teacher trainers are to understand the attitudinal bar-

riers that are faced by handicapped children. At no other

time in the history of American education has this been

more relevant. In 1975 the Education of All Handicapped

Children Act was enacted. In essence the handicapped had

their Magna Carta. This act assured all handicapped stu-

dents a "free appropriate public education" in "the least

restrictive environment." In actual practice what this

means is that the regular classroom teacher has become the

indispensable professional who is expected to carry the

primary responsibility for teaching mainstreamed handi-

capped students. With this responsibility has come the

moment of truth for today's teachers. Teachers must fos-

ter the achievement of the handicapped student in the

regular classroom.



Smith (1981) pointed out that just because a concept

is mandated by law there is no guarantee it will be read-

ily implemented. He declared, "There must be a call for

an attitudinal revolution and the conscious fostering and

nurturing of the concept of self.... (pp.8l -85)" if main-

streaming is to result in the optimum learning for all

students. If handicapped children lack a positive concept

of self they will never be able to explore, experiment and

achieve. The attitudinal revolution that Smith is

referred to then must start with the regular classroom

teacher. If an attitude revolution is to occur the

teacher trainer must understand in what ways teacher atti-

tudes influence the handicapped student, and to what ex-

tent these attitudes can be influenced in a teacher train-

ing program.

Attitudinal Impact. There are perhaps two ways that

the teacher's attitude can be a powerful influence on the

handicapped student. Smith (1981), when he discussed the

concept of self, alluded to the first influence. G. H.

Mead (1934) theorized that the self is a social product

formed by interacting with significant others and a physi-

cal environment. In applying this theory to the educa-

tional setting, the student may be viewed as a developing

self, gradually forming a concept of self through inter-

action with a significant other (in this case, the

teacher) and the physical environment (the regular class-



room) which the teacher controls.

Second, the importance of a reflected self appraisal

has not only a theoretical basis but also a research

basis. Recent studies have revealed that teachers hold

lower expectations for the future achievements of handi-

capped students than they do for nonhandicapped students.

Bryan (1980), for example, in studying the self concept of

learning disabled students found that teachers not only

held low expectations for learning disabled students but

also that these expectations were established by the time

the child was in the third grade. Teachers were providing

feedback to the child which was destructive to the child's

acquisition of feelings of mastery. Indeed, Bryan's study

confirmed this relationship. The learning disabled chil-

dren in the study were more likely than the nondisabled

children to have negative self concepts and to make causal

attributions likely to lead to "learned helplessness."

If the teacher does not hold expectations of success

for the student then teacher-student interaction will be

seriously affected. In 1980, Freeman analyzed teacher

interaction with students teachers perceived as successful

and those they perceived as unsuccessful. The results

were staggering. The evidence was conclusive. Teachers

used different interaction patterns depending on how they

perceived the child. The successful child received almost

twice as much interaction with the teacher (639 events to



386 events).

More important than the numerical difference, how-

ever, was the nature of the interaction. An examination

of the data revealed that teachers sent warm, accepting,

amplifying, and responding types of messages to children

they perceived as successful. In contrast, teachers sent

cooling, directing, and correcting types of messages to

the children they perceived as unsuccessful. The unsuc-

cessful children in the study, as they experienced these

negative messages, tended to use this information to make

decisions about future interaction attempts with the

teacher.

In addition, the interaction patterns of the teacher

had a mirrored effect on all students in the class. In

short, a cycle occurred. First, the teacher made the

judgment that the child was going to be unsuccessful.

Second, the teacher interacted with the child in such a

way that the child began to accept the teacher's judgment.

Third, the students in the classroom mirrored the inter-

action patterns of the teacher when relating to the unsuc-

cessful child. Finally, in the face of overwhelming

evidence the unsuccessful child assumed a negative self

concept.

The mirrored effect on the peers of handicapped stu-

dents represents the second impact of the teacher's atti-



tude. This impact was studied by Garrett (1978) and Foley

(1979). In Garrett's study, peer acceptance and teacher

preference for learning disabled students were analyzed.

Results indicated that learning disabled students were

less preferred by their teachers and less accepted by

their classmates than were normal students.

In Foley's study, peer reactions to normal, mentally

retarded, and learning disabled students were analyzed.

Seventy-eight fourth grade students viewed one of two

videotapes that depicted a student demonstrating various

kinds of academic and social behavior. On one tape, the

teacher reacted positively to the student's behavior while

on the other tape the teacher reacted negatively. Normal,

mentally retarded, and learning disabled students were

depicted on the tapes. After viewing the videotapes, the

subjects filled out a peer acceptance questionnaire con-

cerning the students on the videotape. Results indicted

that across all labeling conditions the students rated the

student in question significantly higher on the question-

naire when the student was reacted to positively by the

teacher.

Scinto (1980) replicated Foley's procedures but used

emotionally disturbed students as videotape subjects as

well as mentally retarded students. One hundred and

twenty fourth graders participated as viewers. When the

videotapes had been seen and the student reactions ana-



lyzed, Scinto found that there was a significant dif-

ference in the level of peer acceptance under the negative

orientation versus the positive and neutral orientations

across emotionally handicapped and normal student condi-

tions. Once again, teacher interaction proved to be the

deciding factor. In the samples, in which the teacher was

not a factor, and just the label was used, no significant

difference in level of peer acceptance was found.

Obviously teachers want to create positive self-

concepts within their students. Fuller, Brown and Peck

(1967, p. 6) wrote,

Somewhere, sometime, everyone in our society has
known a teacher who might have influenced him.
The teacher's opportunity for impact is thus
both broad and deep.

Ginott (1975, p. 15) also sensed this power over

students when as a young teacher he wrote:

As a teacher I possess tremendous power to make
a child's life miserable or joyous. I can be a
tool of torture or an instrument of inspiration.
I can humiliate or humor, hurt or heal.

Modeling Effect. The impact of the teacher's atti-

tude on peer acceptance of the handicapped child may be

viewed from the perspective of behaviorism. The effec-

tiveness of modeling in clinical work has been known for

many years. Bandura, Blanchard, and Ritter, as early as

1969 used various modeled situations to help people over-

come fear. Arnold Lazarus, one of the principal figures

in contemporary behavior therapy, also used modeling as a
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behavioral technique. In a procedure called behavior

rehearsal, Lazarus (1971) demonstrated that difficult

interpersonal problems could be handled in new and effec-

tive ways when subjects observed the therapist's exemplary

performance and attempted to imitate it during the therapy

session. In this way, the subjects in the study fre-

quently acquired entire repertoires of effective and

satisfying behavior.

When teachers model negative attitudes toward the

handicapped student, the probability of peer rejection

increases. Peer rejection negates the entire concept of

mainstreaming. Roger Falberg, in his column in the Silent

Worker provided an illustration:

I was the 'great experiment,' the deaf child
'restored' to the hearing world attending public
school..Loneliness. That's all it ever was,
and all it ever will be to me .stark, staring
tearing, loneliness. I doubt if I need to ex-
plain here what I mean by loneliness. Surely,
everyone knows how cruel children can be to the
child who is 'different' in some way or another.
(1957, p.3).

So it may be for any handicapped student whose

teacher models an unaccepting attitude toward mainstream-

ing. MacMillian, Jones, and Aloia (1974) noted that there

is considerable variability among teachers as to the types

and degree of behavior they will tolerate in their class-

room. Hence, for any given handicapped student the luck

of the draw may be all that separates the student from
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teacher and peer acceptance.

Surely in higher education, preservice teachers'

attitudes can be studied, positive attitudes nurtured, and

negative attitudes re-shaped so that public school handi-

capped students need not face the luck of the draw or

stark, staring, tearing loneliness that mainstreaming

without adequate teacher training can bring.

But before teacher trainers can foster positive atti-

tudes toward handicapped students, attitudes of the pre-

service classroom teacher must be carefully analyzed.

Denbark, Morsink, and Thomas (1980) point out that atti-

tudes of adults and children will not change without a

carefully designed educational procedure. Such a pro-

cedure cannot be designed or implemented until teachers'

attitudes toward mainstreaming are thoroughly understood.
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Definitions of Terms

P.L. 94-142. This phrase refers to Public Law Number

142, passed by the 94th Congress. It is a phrase popu-

larly used when referring to the Education of All Handi-

capped Children's Act of 1975. It was this legislation

that assured all handicapped children a "free and appro-

priate public education: in the least restrictive envi-

ronment." For many handicapped children the least re-

strictive environment was the regular classroom. Thus,

the concept of mainstreaming became a reality for millions

of handicapped children.

Attitude Toward Mainstreaming Sca e (ATMS). This

term refers to the instrumentation used in this study. It

was first used by Larrivee and Cook in 1979 under the

title, "Survey of Teacher's Opinions Relative to Main-

streaming Special Needs Children." When the instrument

was examined for validity and reliability by Green, Rock,

and Weisenstein in 1983 it was referred to as the ATMS.

The present study uses the modifications in the instrument

as suggested by Green, Rock, and Weisenstein.

Level. This term refers to the division of the popu-

lation into the groups of elementary and secondary preser-

vice teachers.

Program Status. This term refers to the position of

the preservice teachers within the training program. Sub-
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jects just beginning method courses in elementary or

secondary programs were referred to as Group I. Students

within their first field experience were referred to as

Group II. Student teachers completing their final field

placement were referred to as Group III.
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The Specific Problem

The primary purpose of this study was to investigate

the attitudes of preservice teachers in the elementary and

secondary education departments of Western Oregon State

College. It is assumed that legal, financial and social

pressures are all making it more likely that the handi-

capped will be mainstreamed with increasing frequency. It

is crucial, therefore, that institutions of higher learn-

ing investigate the attitudes of preservice teachers

toward mainstreaming during their preparation programs.

In support of the primary purpose, research questions were

asked. They were as follows:

Would elementary preservice teachers ex-

hibit more positive attitudes toward main-

streaming than secondary preservice teachers?

Would there be differences in preservice

teachers' attitudes toward mainstreaming in

Groups I, II and III?

Would there be interaction between the pre-

service teachers' level and program status?

Would any of the demographic variables

predict positive scores on the ATMS for pre-

service teachers in Groups I, II and III?

Would any of the demographic variables pre-
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diet positive teacher attitudes when the entire

population was considered?

Would there be significant relationship

among the demographic variables?

Would the demographic variables be indepen-

dent of level?

Would the demographic variables be indepen-

dent of program status?



Basic Assumptions

It is assumed that:

16

1. The ATMS is a valid and reliable measure of

preservice teachers' attitudes toward mainstreaming.

2. The subjects are able to understand the items on

the instrument.

3. The subjects truthfully answered the survey.

4. Positive attitudes toward others enhance the

processes of learning as well as teaching.

5. The goal of teacher training programs is to

cultivate and develop positive and accepting attitudes

toward handicapped persons.
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Limitations of the Study

This study was concerned with analyzing preservice

teachers attitudes toward mainstreaming special needs

students. Several limitations were evident. First, the

instrument uses the phrase "special needs child" (student)

rather than specifically designating the handicapping

condition. This seemed appropriate, however, since any

attempt to specify a condition would limit the generaliza-

tions that could be made. In addition, since Public Law

94-142 assured all handicapped children a "free appro-

priate public education" any attempt to single out a

handicapping condition, such as, mental retardation would

be contrary to the intent of the law.

Second, it is recognized that attitude does not

necessarily predict behavior. It is possible that a pre-

service teacher might indicate a positive attitude toward

mainstreaming a special needs student but when asked to

modify curriculum or otherwise accommodate the student's

needs in a classroom the subject may be unwilling to act.

Third, the attitudes of college staff members were

not analyzed in this study. Only the training programs

offered elementary and secondary preservice teachers were

considered in the cross sectional design.
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REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE

To understand the complex body of literature that

surrounds the investigation of teacher attitudes toward

mainstreaming it is necessary to explore several avenues

of research. First, attitudes themselves must be defined.

Second, the process by which attitudes are formed or

modified must be examined. Third, teacher attitudes

toward mainstreaming must be reviewed. Finally, specific

variables that affect teacher attitude must be analyzed.

The Definition of Attitude. Many definitions can be

found in the literature. Milton Rokeach (1970, P. 112),

for example, defined an attitude as a:

relatively enduring organization of interrelated
beliefs that describe, evaluate, and advocate
action with respect to an object or situation
with each belief having cognitive, affective,
and behavorial components.

It is the predisposition that results in the preferential

responses toward an object, situation or others. It is

the cognitive component that represents a person's

knowledge about what is true or false, or good or bad. It

is the affective component that is capable of arousing

varying degrees of emotion. And, it is the behavorial

component that leads the person to action.

Fishbein (1975, p. 512) defined attitudes as "learned

predispositions to respond in a consistently favorable or

unfavorable manner with respect to a given object." Bem
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(1970, p. 14) defined attitudes as "likes and dislikes,

affinities for and aversions to situations, objects, and

people." Walter Lippman (found in Allport, 1954, p. 191)

defined attitudes as merely "pictures in our heads."

Possibly due to the numerous definitions found in the

literature, theorists have also created analogies to help

explain attitudes. Rokeach (1970) described attitudes as

miniature theories in that they provided a framework for

reference, saved time, provided a basis for induction and

deduction, organized knowledge, created implications for

the real world, and changed in the face of new evidence.

Of course, he also pointed out that they may be selective,

biased, may arouse affect when challenged and may resist

change.

Another analogy was created by Allport (1954). He

referred to attitudes as generalizations that are like

paths in a forest. Even when they were modified or no

longer served a purpose they held people to a course.

The Formation of Attitude. Not only is there little

agreement in the literature as to what an attitude is,

there is little agreement as to why and how it is formed.

Trandis (1971) believed that people form and develop atti-

tudes in order to understand the world around them, to

protect their self esteem, to adjust in a complex world

and to express fundamental values. Reynolds (Grosinich

and Reynolds, 1978) believed that attitudes are formed by
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knowledge or the lack thereof. Fishbein (1975) believed

that attitudes are formed somewhat on the basis of direct

observation but most often on the inferences drawn by the

individual. He further proposed that a person's attitudes

are related to the totality of a person's beliefs not

necessarily to any particular belief.

In 1971, Trandis proposed that attitudes are acquired

in as many as six different ways. The first way attitudes

are acquired is through talking with friends and family;

the second is through the groups we belong to or wish to

belong to; the third, through direct exposure; the fourth

through a traumatic experience with the attitude object;

the fifth through the need to protect the esteem of self;

and the sixth through the need to express fundamental

values.

Gordon Allport (1954) took a slightly different

approach to the why and how question of attitude forma-

tion. He believed that attitude formation could result

from an historical event, social interaction, a particular

situation, an individual insight, or individual values.

He pointed out that the study of attitudes can take dif-

ferent emphases. An historical emphasis, for example,

would include a background study of the attitude. A

sociocultural emphasis would include the total social

context of the attitude. A situational emphasis would

involve an analysis of the complex and inconsistent teach-
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ing received by the individual. A psychodynamic emphasis

would involve the study of the nature of man, and the

character structure of the individual. And a phenomeno-

logical emphasis would examine how a person's conduct

proceeds immediately from his view of the situation con-

fronting him.

In spite of the variety of opinions held in the

literature today as to how attitudes are formed, attitude

formation is still an essential concept to be pondered and

studied. Gordon Allport (found in Fishbein, 1975, p. 510)

perhaps said it best when he stated, "Attitude is probably

the most distinctive and indispensable concept in contem-

porary American social psychology."

The Concept of Attitude Change. The definition of

an attitude and an understanding of how an attitude is

formed are important avenues or research on attitudes. But

perhaps no other avenue is as crucial to the investigation

of teacher attitudes toward mainstreaming than the ques-

tion of whether or not an attitude can be changed.

Someone once said, "Not everything that is faced can be

changed but nothing can be changed until it is faced."

The work of Martin Fishbein (1975), Harry Trandis (1971)

and Herbert Kelman (1958) theoretically support the

concept that attitudes, when faced, can be changed. Their

work will be examined individually.
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According to Fishbein (1975), virtually every atti-

tude theorist would support the assumption that attitudes

are learned. They are not innate. It is logical then

that if attitudes are learned they are subject to change.

Gordon Allport (found in Monte, 1980) pointed out that

human organisms are constantly changing. They are future-

oriented. They strive for self-enhancement, increased

growth, and a state of increased self appreciation. Mar-

garet Mead (1934) once pointed out that perhaps the only

constant there is, is that of constant change.

The question of whether or not attitudes change is

fairly simple. The question of how they change, however,

is extremely complex. Of all the issues studied by inves-

tigators in the area of attitude, this question has un-

doubtedly received the most widespread attention.

Fishbein (1975) believed that attitudes are changed

whenever new beliefs are learned. He recommended two

major strategies for accomplishing change: active parti-

cipation and persuasive communication. Active participa-

tion takes many forms, such as increasing interpersonal

contact with the attitude object, or using role playing

activities to explore personal beliefs. Hence the indi-

vidual gains information by observing objects, people, or

events in a given situation.

In contrast, when the individual is exposed to per-

suasive communication, one is provided with items of
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information by some outside source. For example, when the

individual reads a book, attends a lecture, watches a

television production, or talks with a friend the strategy

of persuasive communication is in operation.

Numerous research studies dealing with attitudes

toward mainstreaming substantiate Fishbein's theoretical

construct that active participation generates change.

Although many of these studies will be carefully analyzed

when the variables effecting mainstreaming are discussed,

they are cited at this time to verify Fishbein's theories.

Brooks and Bransford (1971), Condell and Tonn (1965),

Glass and Meckler (1972), Higgs (1975), and Yates (1975)

all found that increased exposure to handicapped students

resulted in attitude change. These studies would indicate

that as teachers interact with handicapped students, the

handicapped students themselves become powerful influences

for attitude change.

In terms of persuasive communication, training was

found to effect attitude. Goldstein and Dawn (1978),

Kromer and Keith (1976), Carey (1978); and McDaniel (1980)

all found that when teachers received training in dealing

with handicapped students, attitudes changed. Persuasive

communication, then, is a strategy for promoting attitude

change.

In addition to Fishbein, Trandis (1971) also examined
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the issue of attitude change. Trandis believed that atti-

tudes are changed by changing the cognitive component, the

affective component, or the behavioral component. For

example, the outcome of an historical event (cognitive

component), a traumatic experience (affective component),

or a legal imposition (behavioral component) may generate

change.

Trandis (1971) like Fishbein (1975) also elaborated

on the strategies for promoting change. He believed that

a change in an attitude is the result of impact from a

source, and a message. He further believed that this

impact was influenced by the nature of the audience. In

other words, who said what, how, to whom, and with what

effect. Each element could induce change separately but

the more the elements worked together the greater the

change. For example, a source could cause change if it

had the characteristics of competence, familiarity, and

power, and was relatively free from hostility. Examples

of effective sources were parents, peers, teachers, and

mass media. On the other hand, a message could cause

change if it had style, structure, and knowledgeable con-

tent. By style, Trandis was referring to polar opposites

such as humorous vs. serious, elegant vs. clumsy, or

dynamic vs. subdued. By structure, he wa referring to the

organization of the elements, and by content he was refer-

ring to the relationship between the attitude change and

anxiety. A change in the source and the message would be
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more effective than a change in either.

Perhaps the most complex theory regarding how

attitudes change was presented by Herbert Kelman as early

as 1958. Kelman believed that attitude change occurred at

different levels. Superficial change is manifested at a

verbal level and will disappear after a short time. It

produces public conformity without private acceptance. In

contrast, lasting change is manifested in a wide range of

situations and is integrated into the individual's value

system. Kelman contended that only as something is known

about the nature and the depth of change can meaningful

predictions be made about the way in which attitude

changes will be reflected in subsequent actions and

reactions to events.

These differences in levels of change occur in part

because of the processes by which the individual accepts

influence or conforms. Three different processes of in-

fluence can be distinguished: compliance, identification,

and internalization. Compliance occurs when an individual

conforms in order to achieve a positive reaction from

others. For example, a preservice teacher may comply with

a college supervisor for an "A" in a course. Although

such a change would be superficial it would still occur as

long as the supervisor maintained control of the grade and

surveyed closely.
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Identification occurs when an individual conforms in

order to establish or maintain a positive self-defining

relationship to another person or group. In other words,

a mutual role relationship must be established. For

example, a preservice teacher might identify with an

instructor and therefore change an attitude if the pre-

service teacher admired the instructor and visa versa.

The change would be maintained as long as the relationship

continued to be valued.

In contrast to compliance and identification is the

process of internalization. This is the process that

creates the most lasting change. Behavior adopted because

of internalization becomes integrated with the indi-

vidual's values. It occurs when an individual conforms

because the content of the induced behavior or the ideas

and actions on which it is based are intrinsically reward-

ing. For example, if the preservice teacher finds a

recommended change relevant and valuable personally, then

the attitude change will be maintained over a longer

period of time with very little outward action from a

supervisor or instructor. All the supervisor would have

to maintain is credibility.

Not only did Kelm an identify three processes of atti-

tude change, he identified three determinants of change:

nature of the perceived outcome, the source of the power,

and the manner of the response. The probablity of an
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individual accepting influence is a combined function of

these three determinants. In other words, whether or not

the individual accepts influence is due in part to how

much the outcome of the change (nature of the anticipated

effect) is valued. It is also due in part to the

influence by the change agent (source of power). And

finally, it is due in part to the interaction patterns

between the individual and the change agent (manner of

response). (See Figure 1.)

The first component Kelman examined was the nature of

the anticipated effect. When rewards and/or punishment

were anticipated by an individual, change occurred only at

the compliance level. When a positive relationship was

the anticipated effect, identification occurred. Finally

when change appealed to the individual's intrinsic values,

change was internalized by the individual. In the example

of change due to a grade in a college course, compliance

took place because the grade was seen by the individual as

a reward.

In order to more fully understand the interrelation-

ship of the process of attitude change and the deter-

minants of attitude change, Kelman varied second the

source of the power. When the source of power varied so

did the process of attitude change. For example, when

power of the influencing agent was based on means of

control, conformity took the form of compliance. When the
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power of the influencing agent was based on attractive-

ness, conformity took the form of identification. When

the power of the influencing agent was based on credi-

bility, conformity took the form of internalization. In

the example of the preservice teacher's admiration of an

instructor, the change occurred in part because the

instructor was seen by the preservice teacher as attrac-

tive, thus identification took place.

Next Kelman varied the manner of maintaining the

response. When an individual adopted a response through

compliance, the response was performed under conditions of

surveillance by the influencing agent. In other words,

the change agent had to watch the individual if the change

was to take place. When an individual adopted a response

through identification the response was performed because

of the importance he/she placed on his/her relationship

with the agent. In other words, the change agent had to

establish or maintain a relationship with the individual

if the change was to take place. Finally if an individual

adopted a response through internalization, the response

was performed under the conditions of relevance. In other

words, the change agent had to show the individual how the

change was personally relevant if the change was to take

place. In the example of the preservice teacher intrinsi-

cally accepting a change, the change was possible because

the preservice teacher perceived the issue as personally

relevant.
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Since Kelman's work was complex as well as signifi-

cant, a visual representation of his model of attitude

change is provided below. It is clear from the diagram

that the goal of all attempts to change attitude, regard-

less of the change determinant, should be to internalize

the change within the individual. Perhaps only then will

attitude change have a lasting effect. In order for this

goal to be realized, however, the change process must be

based on the individual's intrinsic values, the change

agent's credibility and the issue's relevancy.
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Teacher Attitudes Toward Mainstreaming. The third

avenue of research that must be explored is that of

teacher attitudes toward mainstreaming. Ralph Cline,

speaking at the University of Miami before a consortium of

Special Education Directors, (1974) identified attitudes

of regular classroom teachers as a major obstacle to the

mainstreaming of handicapped children into the regular

classroom. Studies investigating this obstacle seem to

support his contention. In reviewing over sixty studies,

a four to one ratio of negative to positive teacher atti-

tudes was found. Hudson (1979), Rivera (1978), Ingram

(1973), and Taylor (1979) provide studies in point. Hud-

son used a questionnaire to investigate 151 elementary

school regular classroom teachers to determine their atti-

tudes and needs in regard to mainstreaming handicapped

children. Results indicated that teachers held unfavor-

able attitudes toward mainstreaming and that they believed

they lacked time, support services, and the necessary

training it would take to teach handicapped children

effectively. Locale, degree held, and teaching level were

not correlated with the teachers' attitudes.

Rivera (1978) investigated regular classroom

teachers' attitudes toward the mentally retarded. She

found that 82 percent of the teachers expressed opposition

to the practice of placing such children in the regular

classroom. Ingram (1973) found differing percentages but
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the same results. He found that when teachers were posed

with behavioral descriptions of handicapped children, 60

percent chose not to mainstream these children in the

regular class or even into a regular class with part-time

assistance provided. Instead, the teachers' placement

preferences were regular class with full-time assistance,

special class or school, and facilities outside of public

education. In fact, 44 per cent of the teachers preferred

total segregation of handicapped children (special class

or school, and not public education.)

Taking a slightly different approach than Hudson,

Rivera, or Ingram, Taylor (1979) investigated anxiety

levels of teachers toward the physically disabled. She

found that regular classroom teachers scored significantly

higher levels of anxiety toward this population than did

special education teachers. These studies seem to indi-

cate classroom teachers are not only negative toward main-

streaming but they may also be anxious when it comes to

working with handicapped students in a classroom setting.

These negative reactions may in part be influenced by

labels and stereotypes. The effect of labels on attitudes

was very evident in the research. Ysseldyke (1978) was

one of the many researchers who investigated the effect of

labels. Specifically he studied the labels, learning

disabled and emotionally disturbed. His subjects were

seventy-five elementary teachers. When asked to rate the
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expected behaviors of a hypothetical child assigned the

labeling conditions of normal, learning disabled, and

emotionally disturbed the teachers differentially re-

sponded to the labels.

Foster (1976) and Jacobs (1978) further explored the

label of learning disability. Using an experimental and a

control group, Foster investigated the effect of labels on

the attitudes of elementary classroom teachers. Subjects

were shown a videotape of a normal fourth grade boy en-

gaged in various activities. The controls were told the

boy was normal. The experimental group was told the boy

was learning disabled. Following the videotape presenta-

tion, teachers filled out referral forms. Results re-

vealed that the experimental group rated the boy more

negatively than the control group. This suggests that the

term learning disability generates negative expectancies

in teachers which affect their observations of behavior.

This in turn may be detrimental to the child's academic

progress.

Over and over again researchers have investigated the

negative stereotypes generated by the use of labels.

Jacobs (1978) also investigated the effect of the label,

learning disabled. Forty elementary teachers participated

in the study. Once again, the label served to bias the

teachers' ability to evaluate behavior objectively.

Teachers in the experimental group rated the learning
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disabled children significantly more negative in behavior

than the control group. Jacobs further found that the

biases called forth by the label were maintained even in

the face of conflicting evidence.

Perhaps the label mentally retarded is the most bias-

ing. In surveying over 250 regular classroom teachers,

Williams (1977) found that mentally retarded children were

the least accepted of all children. In Williams' research

an actual heirarchy of acceptance emerged. The physically

handicapped were most accepted followed in sequence by the

socially/emotionally disturbed, the learning disabled and

finally the mentally retarded. Levine (1976) also found a

rank order of acceptance. When she investigated the atti-

tudes of over 200 teachers and 200 aides she found that

teachers and aides did not significantly differ in their

acceptance of the handicapped. Normal children were rated

most favorably, followed by blind and deaf children, emo-

tionally disturbed children and mentally retarded chil-

dren. Emotionally disturbed and mentally retarded chil-

dren were both evaluated the least favorably.

Meyers (1964) investigated preservice teachers. Re-

sults of the study indicated that when preservice teachers

ranked various exceptional and non-exceptional children

(kindergarten; elementary; junior high; senior high;

junior college; physically handicapped; hearing impaired;

visually handicapped; mentally retarded elementary; men-
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tally retarded secondary), the exceptionalities were all

rated lower than the normal, with the retarded categories

ranking last.

More recently Weber (1976) investigated this pheno-

menon. In surveying elementary and middle school teach-

ers, Weber found that basic knowledge about educable men-

tally retarded and trainable mentally retarded handi-

capping conditions was limited. In addition only fifty

per cent of the respondents felt that educable mentally

retarded and trainable mentally retarded children would

benefit from mainstreaming. Indeed, most of the teachers

did not perceive that working with these children was

within the scope of the regular classroom teachers'

responsibility unless additional classroom staff support

was given.

In a study of much larger scope than the others,

Aloia (1976) also examined the stereotypic influence of

the educable mentally retarded label. His study involved

over a thousand elementary teachers. He found that the

influence of the label extended across the teachers' per-

ception of the child's academic potential, the child's

behavioral traits, and the teacher's ability to handle the

child.

Not only does the research reveal that stereotypical

negative attitudes are held by regular classroom teachers
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it also yields some insight into the possible reasons for

the formation of these attitudes. Holland (1979) investi-

gated teachers' perceived needs in implementing P.L 94-

142. In this study teachers felt they lacked the diagnos-

tic skills to assess the students' strengths and weak-

nesses. In addition, the teachers felt they lacked

knowledge about the necessary educational materials to

meet the needs of handicapped students.

Other reasons were outlined by Hudson (1979) and

Rumble (1978). Hudson believed that regular classroom

teachers weren't supportive of mainstreaming due to lack

of time, training, and support services. Rumble (1978)

studied over 400 secondary teachers and found other com-

plications. His study revealed that teachers felt main-

streaming was impractical due to the factors of increased

paperwork, inability to individualize, heavy class loads,

and too many other responsibilities.

There is also some evidence to support the idea that

teachers believe it is best for the handicapped student if

the student is not mainstreamed. Vaac (1977) discovered

this phenomenon when surveying regular classroom teachers'

attitudes toward emotionally disturbed students. The

teachers reported that they believed the education of

emotionally disturbed children in special classes was

superior to education provided for them in regular class.

Teachers perceived themselves as unable to provide for and
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manage these children. Hence, the teachers felt the pre-

sence of the emotionally disturbed children in the regular

classroom would have a detrimental effect on non-handi-

capped students.

Another factor, which isn't often considered in the

formation of stereotypical attitudes of classroom

teachers, may also contribute to the findings previously

discussed. The factor of physical appearance may hinder

teachers' acceptance of some handicapped children.

Michael Ross (1975) evaluated the effect of facial at-

tractiveness on the judgment of elementary teachers in

sixteen different schools. In a double blind experimental

procedure teachers were given a fictitious psychological

report on an eight year old child. Multiple copies of two

reports, one of a male child and one of a female child

were prepared. A picture of an attractive boy was at-

tached to half the reports. A picture of an unattractive

boy was attached to the other half. A similar procedure

was followed for the female child. After reading the

reports teachers reacted to four statements: 1. place-

ment in special class; 2. further evaluation; 3. future

peer relationships; and 4. future academic difficulties.

A six point rating scale followed each statement. Given

identical information in the case studies, teachers sys-

tematically rated the attractive children more favorably

than the unattractive children. In the case of the unat-

tractive children, teachers more willingly recommended
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special class placement. They also held lower expecta-

tions for future academic and social development for the

unattractive children. Since handicapped children may at

times have physical characteristics that teachers might

perceive as unattractive the handicapped child may carry a

double burden when entering the regular classroom --- a

handicapping condition as well as an unattractive

appearance.

In contrast to the studies found in the literature

regarding negative attitudes of regular classroom

teachers, there were studies that revealed positive

teacher attitudes toward the handicapped. As previously

mentioned, these studies were not as numerous as those

revealing negative results but none the less they were

present and bear examination. Foster (1977), for example,

investigated the attitude of elementary teachers toward

conduct problem children. Results indicated that a ma-

jority of the teachers favored placing these children in

regular classrooms. The findings, however, may have been

more an effect of label softening than attitude change.

The label "conduct problem children" may be in and of

itself more positive than the label "emotionally disturbed

children." Then again, perhaps the softer more neutral

label removed some of the stereotypical effects and re-

vealed more accurate feelings or perceptions of the

teachers.
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Johnson (1976), also found the existence of positive

attitudes when studying teachers. He sought the prefer-

ences and opinions of both elementary and secondary

teachers toward educationally handicapped students. Once

again the use of a more neutral label may have generated a

more accurate picture of the teachers' attitudes. Over

two hundred teachers participated in the study. Results

indicated that 67 percent of the teachers felt education-

ally handicapped students should be mainstreamed into the

regular classroom setting for at least part of the day.

In addition to Johnson, Ringlaben (1981) investigated

elementary and secondary regular classroom teachers' per-

ceptions of mainstreaming. A number of positive dimensions

were apparent when the results were analyzed. First, even

though 86 percent of the teachers indicated they had not

as yet taken any coursework in mainstreaming, the majority

of teachers who had mainstreamed students in their class-

rooms indicated that mainstreaming was working somewhat

(73.4%) and about 30 per cent perceived it as working

quite well. When all of the teachers' responses were

considered, not just those currently mainstreaming handi-

capped students, 47 per cent of the teachers indicated

they would be very willing to mainstream handicapped

students.

A second positive dimension revealed from Ringlaben's

study was regarding the effect on peers. Over 60 per cent
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of the teachers studied indicated that in their opinion

there was no effect on normal peers when handicapped stu-

dents were mainstreamed. In fact 12.3 per cent indicated

there might even be a positive effect on normal peers.

Conversely, 31.6 per cent felt that regular students had a

positive effect on the mainstreamed students. These posi-

tive findings offer hope for advocates of mainstreaming.

The Effects of Specific Variables.-- The last avenue

of research that must be explored is that of specific

variables that effect teacher attitude toward mainstream-

ing. First, studies exploring the effects of training

will be analyzed. Next studies investigating level ef-

fect, differences in the attitudes of elementary and se-

condary teachers' attitudes, will be discussed. Finally,

the effects of the demographic variables of experience

with handicapped students, type of school, perceived suc-

cess, and the presence of support services will be

examined.

An exploration of the literature surrounding the

effect of training or coursework on teachers' attitude

brought forth twice as many studies showing positive ef-

fects as it did studies showing no effect or negative

effects. Mandell (1978) for example, took a very broad

approach to studying training as an agent for change. She

attempted to analyze specific factors that related to

attitudes of regular classroom toward mainstreaming. Sig-
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nificant predictors of positive attitudes included courses

on diagnosing learning and behavior, special education

courses, and inservice programs. Other predictors were

team teaching, previous special education experience and

size of class. Years of experience had a negative cor-

relation. Otherwise, all the variables produced more

positive attitudes.

Shaw (1975) narrowed his focus to the effect of a

single course. It was a college course with content

centered around the mildly handicapped. Only ten regular

classroom teachers participated in the experimental group

while nearly twice that number were in the control group.

Still, the pretest post-test results were interesting.

There was a significant improvement in the attitude of the

teachers in the experimental group. A follow-up procedure

was used to re-test the experimental group after a period

of three months. Results of the follow-up test indicated

that the positive results were maintained.

Lazar (1974) also studied the impact of class in-

struction. He applied a very systematic approach. His

three hour course included one hour of lecture, thirty

minutes of large group discussion and ninety minutes of

small group discussion. Both the males and the females in

the study showed significantly more positive attitudes at

the end of the course as measured by the Attitude Toward

Disabled Persons Scale. Only the males showed improvement
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on the Preferred Student Characteristic Scale, however.

It was observed by Lazar in explaining this result that

the males in the class identified with his views more than

the females. Nevertheless, using the systematic approach

outlined above, Lazar produced significantly more positive

attitudes in the classroom teachers at the end of the

course.

A variety of such systematic approaches have been

studied. Reed (1981) found that the most suitable vehicle

for preparing preservice teachers for work with excep-

tional children was a clinic experience. The clinic ex-

perience Reed used included practica, field experiences,

internships, and student teaching. Such an experience,

according to Reed, modified attitudes, sensitized partici-

pants to the needs of exceptional children, and helped to

develop specialized skills.

Preservice teachers in elementary and secondary pro-

grams have also been compared with special education

teachers. Jenkins (1982) found that although special

education teachers were more positive toward handicapped

people, senior preservice teachers were more positive than

sophomores. Jenkins attributed this effect to the training

students received in their education programs between

their sophomore and senior years. It was also interesting

to note that Jenkin found the personality traits of con-

scientiousness and imaginativeness to correlate with posi-
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tive attitudes toward handicapped individuals.

Although training in the form of coursework is per-

haps most relevant to the present study other forms of

training have also proven effective. Barbara Larrivee

(1981) investigated the effects of inservice training.

When careful follow-up was given and adequate support

services were provided significant increases in positive

attitudes were noted.

Harasymiw (1976) also investigated the effects of

inservice training. When compared to a control group,

teachers receiving a planned inservice program displayed

more favorable attitudes toward integration, their respon-

sibilities in mainstreaming, and their perceived ability

to manage special needs students.

Using a slightly different population than either

Larrivee or Harasymiw, McDaniel (1980) studied the effects

of several training methods in changing teachers' atti-

tudes. The subject of her study were vocational teachers.

Four treatment groups plus one control group were ana-

lyzed. The treatment groups participated in either a

vocational special needs inservice workshop (group 1), a

graduate level vocational special needs course (group 2),

an undergraduate level vocational special needs course

(group 3), or a vocational education course having infor-

mation on the handicapped infused with coursework (group
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4). Post-test results indicated that the most effective

method of modifying attitudes was through teacher inser-

vice workshops. The least effective method was found to

be the infusion method. The undergraduate level course

was effective but the graduate level course was only

minimally effective when measuring changes in teacher

attitudes.

In contrast to those studies showing positive effects

of training, are those studies showing no effect or even

negative effects due to training. Francis (1982), for

example, investigated a preservice elementary teacher

education program which purported to change teachers'

knowledge of and attitude toward exceptional children.

Two instructional methods were studied. One method used

selected commercially prepared modules to instigate

change. The other method used a combination of modules

and field experiences as an approach. There were no

differences in attitudes toward exceptional children as a

result of either treatment. Furthermore, although both

groups showed knowledge gains, there were no significant

differences between the two treatment groups for knowledge

of and attitudes toward exceptional children.

Even more alarming than the studies revealing no

effect are those revealing negative effects due to train-

ing. Saunders (1969), for example, studied students

enrolled in an introductory course dealing with handi-
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capped individuals. Using the Attitude Toward Disabled

Persons Scale, Saunders found that students' attitudes had

significantly changed as a result of the course but they

had changed in a negative direction. He attributed the

negative change to confusion resulting from differing

opinions among the various professors who taught the

course or perhaps a negative post-test situation. Still

the fact remains, a negative shift was found.

Other studies investigating the effects of coursework

have found the same result. Buttery (1981) to provide a

more recent illustration, also found that preservice

teachers' perceptions of mainstreamed children took a

negative shift after completing a course on mainstreaming.

Buttery accounted for this shift by stating that the

course was information based only. Attitude development,

he pointed out, was not a goal of the class. When dis-

cussing the implications of his work, Buttery contended

that future programs should include the goal of creating

positive attitudes toward mainstreaming as a course

objective.

In summary, the research on the effect of training is

somewhat contradictory. Still, most studies that were

found indicated a positive shift in attitudes toward main-

streaming as a result of training. What was lacking from

these studies was any attempt to determine where the

attitude shift might occur. The present study attempted
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to remedy this gap in the research.

The second specific variable related to the present

study deals with the difference in attitudes between ele-

mentary and secondary teachers. The research surrounding

this effect is both inconclusive and scant. Neverthe-

less, a discussion of the effects of teaching level is

vitally important to the range of the present study.

In reviewing studies on the level effect, perhaps the

strongest statement that can be made is that a recent

trend appears to be evident. In 1962, Wandt found that

elementary teachers had more favorable attitudes toward

students than did secondary teachers. Wandt, however, was

not investigating attitudes toward the handicapped.

1979, Cohen was studying the stereotyping of learning

disabled and remedial reading students by teachers and

discovered that elementary teachers had a higher proba-

bility of holding a positive stereotype for normal stu-

dents than secondary teachers, but neither group could

significantly identify the remedial reading group or the

learning disabled group.

In

In 1980, Stephens investigated the attitudes of pri-

mary, middle grade, and seventh and eighth grade teachers'

attitudes toward mainstreaming. He found that primary and

middle grade teachers were more willing to integrate

handicapped students than were teachers of grades seven

and eight. Stephens used both a multiple regression
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analysis and a Chi Square analysis to analyze the effects

of the variables in his study.

In 1981, Larrivee used the statistical tool of step-

wise multiple regression analysis when investigating the

effects of different variables on attitudes of inservice

regular elementary and secondary teachers. She determined

that regular classroom teachers' attitudes toward main-

streaming tended to become less positive as grade level

increased. In addition, teacher perceptions of degree of

success, level of administrative support, and availability

of support services were variables which had a significant

impact on teachers' attitudes.

In reviewing this evidence, however, caution should

be used. The use of multiple regression as a statistical

tool has limitations. Courtney (1980) pointed out that

stepwise regression may yield a solution when no "best"

solution is actually in evidence. It is extremely popular

and useful as a technique but caution must be applied when

interpreting the data.

In any event, the research findings on the effect of

teaching level are not conclusive. Many researchers have

found that grade level taught did not significantly affect

attitudes toward mainstreaming. Steen (1980) used ana-

lysis of the variance to test the hypothesis that an

inverse correlation existed between grade level assignment
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and attitudes toward the handicapped with the higher

levels expected to hold more negative attitudes. This

hypothesis was rejected. The rejection could have become

evident due to the statistical tool employed, but it is

important to note that the same conclusion was reached by

Brooks (1977), Murstein (1979), Feng (1981), and Mandell

and Strain (1978). In all of these studies, level did not

have a significant effect on attitudes toward main-

streaming.

To add even more confusion to the issue of how level

affects attitudes toward mainstreaming there were studies

that showed that senior high classroom teachers were more

positive in their attitudes toward mainstreaming than

elementary teachers. Winkler (1981) set out to study the

difference between attitudes toward learning handicapped

students held by regular classroom teachers with a re-

source specialist program and regular classroom teachers

without a resource specialist program. In regard to the

resource specialist program no statistical difference was

found. But when analyzing the level affect, Winkler found

that senior high level teachers had a significantly more

positive attitude toward personal characteristics of

learning handicapped students than either elementary or

junior high level teachers.

From the review of studies presented here it is

evident that more specific research must be conducted if a
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clear and concise understanding of the effect level has on

attitudes toward mainstreaming is to become apparent. Not

only is the research limited in terms of number of studies

but it is also limited in the content presented and the

analysis used.

The third and final specific variable to be analyzed

for effect was that of demographic information. Demo-

graphic variables selected for this study were those con-

sidered to be of greatest concern to teacher education and

within the control to the teacher educator. For example,

type of support services provided was seriously investi-

gated. The reason for this was two fold. First, as has

already been shown in the previously cited Larrivee and

Cook study (1979) the availability of support services was

a significant factor in the formation of positive atti-

tudes by classroom teachers toward mainstreaming. Larri-

vee and Cook did not break down the variables by type of

support service as the present study attempted to do but

the availability of support services nevertheless proved

to be a significant variable in their study.

The second reason this variable was selected for

inclusion in the present study was because it was a vari-

able that could be manipulated by the teacher educator.

For example, placing a preservice teacher in a school in

which resource room services were provided could be easily

arranged when the college supervisors selected student



50

teaching sites.

The demographic variable of degree of success in

dealing with special needs students was included in the

present study for two reasons. First, Larrivee and Cook

(1979) found the teacher's preceived success with special

needs students to be the most significant factor of all

for creating positive attitudes toward mainstreaming.

The second reason this variable was included was

founded on Kelman's theoretical model of attitude change.

As already discussed, Kelman believed that change can

occur at a superficial level or at a lasting level. Su-

perficial change disappeared after a short time. Lasting

change was characterized by internalization. It is be-

lieved by the writer of the current study that unless a

teachers perceive themselves as successful in dealing with

special needs students in the classroom then internaliza-

tion will not occur and lasting change will not take

place.

The variable of experience in teaching special needs

students was included because it can easily be manipulated

by the teacher educator if it is found to affect the

preservice teacher attitudes toward mainstreaming. If

preservice teachers at Western Oregon College become more

positive as they gain experience with special needs stu-

dents then practica, field-trips, and student teaching

experiences could be structured so as to include exper-
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ience with special needs students. This approach would be

consistent with Fishbein's belief (1975) previously men-

tioned that active participation with the attitude object

generates attitude change.

The last demographic variable to be included in the

present study is type of school. This variable has re-

ceived little attention in the literature. Only two rele-

vant studies were found. DeLeo (1979) found that regular

teachers teaching in medium and small communities appeared

to be most favorable toward integration and that teachers

from large communities appeared to respond least favor-

ably. In support of DeLeo's work, Gillung (1977) found

that urban regular classroom teachers had lower expecta-

tions for handicapped children than suburban regular

classroom teachers.

In contrast to DeLeo and Gillung, Spencer (1979)

found when investigating elementary teachers' ability to

identify learning disabled, emotionally disturbed and

mentally retarded children that rural and urban teachers

were both better at identifying mentally retarded children

than were suburban teachers. These limited findings in-

trigued the writer of the present study. Hence the demo-

graphic variable, type of school, was included.

In conclusion, this review of the literature

surrounding teacher attitudes toward mainstreaming has
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explored many important avenues. First, attitudes them-

selves were defined. Second, the process by which atti-

tudes were formed and modified was examined. Third, stu-

dies on teacher attitudes toward mainstreaming were

explored. And finally research indicating specific varia-

bles that affect teacher attitude was analyzed and related

to the present study. Although many research findings

became apparent as the review of the literature unfolded,

perhaps what became resoundingly clear was that more work

has yet to be done. At present it is uncertain whether

the attitudes of preservice elementary teachers differ

significantly from those of secondary preservice teachers

when it comes to mainstreaming special needs students. It

is also unclear what effect teaching level has on the

attitudes of preservice teachers. In addition, the ef-

fects of the demographic variables of experience, type of

school, perceived success, and support services need fur-

ther investigation if teacher education programs are to

make a significant impact on preservice teachers' atti-

tudes toward mainstreaming. It is for these reasons that

this study was proposed.
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RESEARCH PROCEDURES

Subjects

The ATMS was distributed to 143 elementary preserviee

teachers and 91 secondary preservice teachers enrolled at

Western Oregon State College. The subjects were chosen

from a pool of nearly 420 preservice teachers currently

enrolled in the training programs. Subjects were selected

on the basis of their program status. Preservice teachers

who were just beginning their program were selected for

the first sample. A second sample was selected midway

through the training program. Finally a sample was se-

lected following student teaching. This procedure was

followed for both elementary and secondary preservice

teachers. The subjects in each of these samples who

willingly responded to the instrument constituted the

population studied. As shown in Figure 2, one hundred per

cent of the elementary Group I subjects (beginning

elementary preservice teachers, N=38), and secondary Group

I (beginning secondary preservice teachers, N=29) re-

sponded. One hundred per cent of elementary Group II

subjects (midway elementary preservice teachers , N=63),

and one hundred per cent of secondary Group II subjects

(midway secondary preservice teachers , N=29) responded.

Eighty-three per cent of elementary Group III subjects

(elementary student teachers , N=35) and eighty-four per

cent of secondary Group III subjects (secondary student
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teachers ,N=28) responded. Considered collectively,

ninety-five per cent of both the elementary and secondary

preservice teachers responded. (See Figure 2.)
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Elementary Preservice Secondary Preservice

Group I

Teachers Teachers

(Beginning
of

N = 38 N = 29

Program) 100% Return 100% Return

Group II
(Middle

of

N = 63 N = 29

Program) 100% Return 100% Return

Group III
(End
of

N= 35 N= 28

Program) 83% Return 84% Return

Total Sample = 95% Return Rate

FIGURE 2. PROJECT DESIGN-CROSS SECTIONAL DISPLAY



56

Description of the Program

The College. Western Oregon State College (WOSC)

has been preparing teachers since 1881, and has been cited

twice in recent years by the American Association of

Colleges for Teacher Education for national leadership in

the excellence of its education programs. The College is

a member of the American Association of Colleges for

Teacher Education and the Northwest Association of Schools

and Colleges. It is accredited by the National Council

for Accreditation of Teachers of Education for the pre-

paration of elementary and secondary teachers. All

teacher education programs have been approved by the Ore-

gon State Teacher Standards and Practices Commission as

meeting certification rules.

In 1979 the College was the recipient of a Dean's

Grant from the Office of Special Education and Rehabilita-

tive Services, U. S. Department of Education. The grant

provided the support necessary to enable the faculty of

the elementary and secondary education departments to

modify and/or develop curriculum and materials specifical-

ly designed to help preservice teachers meet the educa-

tional needs of handicapped students in public schools.

The Elementary Ed cation Program. During the Dean's

Grant Project, the Elementary Education Department, in

conjunction with the Special Education Department de-
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veloped a cooperatively administered course entitled Iden-

tification of Learning Problems. It focused on three main

purposes: (1) to make the elementary preservice teacher

aware of the possible types of problems and handicapping

conditions which a classroom teacher may encounter, (2) to

teach the preservice elementary teacher the procedures for

identifying a learning problem and possibly referring such

children for special services, and (3) to teach the ele-

mentary preservice teacher generic strategies for dealing

with problems in the classroom setting. During the

course, students are required to work with a specialist

from the Special Education Department, and identify the

major characteristics of those handicapping conditions

covered in P.L. 94-142. Practicum and student teaching

experiences are designed to give preservice elementary

teachers additional work on mainstreaming special needs

students in the regular classroom setting.

The Secondary Preservice Program. Although the

Secondary Education Department did not specifically imple-

ment a course designed to teach special education compe-

tencies to preservice teachers, the faculty revised cur-

rent courses to include the dissemination of materials on

P.L. 94-142, multi-sensory teaching, methods for adapting

existing materials, and case study procedures. In addi-

tion, students were given field experiences during block

classes and student teaching that focused on working with

handicapped students.
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Instrumentation

Selection Consideration. Before selecting the in-

strumentation for this study, an extensive review of atti-

tude scales designed to measure preservice teachers' atti-

tudes toward mainstreaming was conducted. In many

instances, instruments used for the purpose of investiga-

ting attitudes related to mainstreaming were designed for

specific research activities without regard for formal

validation procedures (Shotel, Iano, and McGettigan, 1972,

Gickling and Theobald, 1975; Baker, 1976; Mandell, 1978.)

In other studies, instruments contained items which did

not appear to meet criteria for attitudinal statements

(Harasymiw and Horne, 1976; Yuker, Block, and Young,

1969.) Some instruments were limited to certain handicap-

ping conditions (Berryman and Neal, 1980; Clauser, 1983.)

Still others contained complex vignettes that were sup-

posed to describe a "typical" mentally retarded or a

"typical" emotionally disturbed student (Rucker and Gable,

1973; Clark, 1981).

Three criteria were used to select the instrument.

These criteria were: 1. Adequate reliability and valid-

ity levels had been established. 2. Statements used were

simple, clear, direct, and avoided stereotypical labeling.

3. Statements used reflected current societal influences.

Instrument Selection. The Survey of Teacher's



59

Opinions Relative to Mainstreaming Special Needs Children

by Larrivee and Cook (1979) was selected. The instrument

was first used on a sample of nearly one thousand public

school teachers in six New England states. Regular class-

room teachers, K-12, representing urban, suburban, and

rural areas participated in the original study.

The scale was constructed by the method of summated

ratings (Likert, 1932). The respondents were asked to

indicate the extent of their agreement with each statement

using a 5-point scale ranging from strongly agree to

strongly disagree. The original scale administered con-

sisted of 41 items. Following item analysis the instru-

ment was shortened to 30 items. The split-half relia-

bility of the resulting scale (as determined by the Spear-

man-Brown reliability coefficient) was found to be .92.

Due to the adequate scale reliability reported,

Green, Rock, and Weisenstein (1983) chose to investigate

the instrument further. They assessed the validity and

reliability of the scale, thus providing an independent

evaluation. They referred to the scale as the Attitudes

Toward Mainstreaming Scale (ATMS). The participants se-

lected for the validity and reliability study were 168

preservice teachers enrolled in the College of Education

at the University of Washington, a population very similar

to the population at WOSC. Four other measures were used

to determine validity. They included: 1. The Attitudes
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Toward Handicapped Individuals Scale (ATHI) (Lazar, 1973),

which measures acceptance, understanding, and perception

of differences; 2. a knowledge measure consisting of 40

multiple-choice questions; 3. a brief measure of willing-

ness to accept exceptional students in the regular class-

room; and 4. a single-item, self-rating measure of overall

attitude toward mainstreaming.

The results of this study indicated that five items

from the original scale should be deleted as they did not

contribute to scale reliability. In addition, the follow-

ing internal consistency reliabilities were determined:

ATMS--.89, ATHI--.77, knowledge--.69, acceptance--.84.

All measures, therefore, were positively related and ac-

ceptable for research purposes. The single-item measure

correlated higher with the ATMS scores (r=.44) better than

did knowledge (r=.24); acceptance of handicapped indivi-

duals in the classroom predicted attitudes toward main-

streaming (r=.47) better than did knowledge. These re-

sults led Green, Rock, and Weisenstein to conclude that

the ATMS warranted further use as a research instrument.

It was evident from this study that the ATMS met the

first criteria for instrument selection. Reliability and

validity data were sound.

In regard to the second criteria, that of simple,

clear, direct statements that avoided the use of stereo-

typical labels, the ATMS was also well supported. Each
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item contained only one element. Double negatives were

never used. Ambiguous words such as all, always, none,

and never were carefully avoided. Statements were kept

short, never exceeding twenty words in length. Even the

number of items was short. There were only 30 items in

the original instrument and when those suggested by Green,

Rock and Weisenstein were removed, only 25 items remained.

Finally, the use of stereotypical labels was avoided. The

term special needs children (students) was used rather

than labels such as seriously emotionally disturbed or

educable mentally retarded.

In regard to the last criteria, the statements on the

ATMS reflected current mainstreaming procedures. The

instrument was designed four years after P.L. 94-142 and

included items found in the review of the literature to be

of concern to the classroom teachers. A copy of the

revised instrument can be found in the Appendix.
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Data Gathering Procedures

Once selected, the instrument was distributed to the

elementary and secondary preservice teachers. For five of

the six cells of data, a visit to the class was made.

Students were told that Western Oregon State College was

conducting research on mainstreaming handicapped students.

It was explained that the responses obtained during the

study would be kept confidential and that only group data

would be analyzed. Such a presentation was made to

elementary Group I, elementary Group II, elementary Group

III, secondary Group I and secondary Group II.

Data on secondary student teachers had to be col-

lected by mail as they did not meet in a formal classroom

setting. They met informally within the content areas

only when a supervisor scheduled such an event. For this

reason, the instrument was mailed to the secondary Group

III subjects. The same information concerning the purpose

of the study was given this group (See Appendix). A cover

letter, the survey, and a self-addressed stamped envelope

were sent to each student enrolled in the course. Forty-

five per cent of the responses were returned following

the first mailing. Three weeks later a second mailing

occurred. The cover letter urged participant cooperation

(See Appendix). The return rate following the second

mailing was sixty-five per cent. At this point telephone

calls were made requesting the return of the surveys.
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Following this procedure eighty-five per cent of the

responses were returned.

Data on student teachers was conducted at the end of

Winter term, 1984. For all other groups, data was

gathered spring term, 1984. One hundred per cent of the

participants in elementary Group I, elementary Group II,

secondary Group I, and secondary Group II chose to parti-

cipate. Elementary and secondary student teachers (Group

III) had equal return rates (eighty-five per cent). Con-

sidered collectively, ninety-five per cent of the elemen-

tary and secondary preservice teachers completed the

survey.

Data Analysis

Statistical Tools. The responses from the instru-

ment were coded and entered into the Cyber system at the

Computer Center, Oregon State University. The correla-

tions, frequency distributions, Anova tables, and the

contingency tables were analyzed with the Statistical

Package for the Social Sciences (SSPS). The regression

analysis was done on the Statistical Interaction Program-

ming System.

Design. This study was of a descriptive nature and

used a cross-sectional approach. A fixed design using a

two-by-three analysis of variance was followed. (F Sta-
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tistic) The F statistic is appropriate when equidistant

interval data are collected, the dependent variable is

normally distributed, the samples are random, and the

variances are equal.

Following such a design, the variables and levels are

arbitrarily selected. The levels selected were elementary

and secondary preservice teachers. The groups were

selected according to their status in the training program

(e.g. beginning preservice teachers, middle preservice

teachers and student teachers). The dependent variable

was the score a preservice teacher received on the ATMS.

In addition to the ANOVA statistical procedure, a

stepwise regression procedure was used to analyze the

correlation between attitudes toward mainstreaming and the

demographic variables of experience, type of school, de-

gree of perceived success, support from teacher super-

visor, support from college supervisor, and support of

school special services.

The use of regression as a statistical tool is appro-

priate when the X values are measured and known and when

the relationship between predictors (X's) and dependent

variables (Y's) is assumed to be linear. A third as-

sumption is that the Y values are normally and indepen-

dently distributed.

In stepwise regression the computer selects the inde-
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pendent variable Xa that has highest correlation with the

dependent variable, Y, and calculates a regression statis-

tic. Next, the computer selects the variable Xb that

after the first variable will contribute most to the

variance of Y. Third the computer examines the contribu-

tion the first variable would have made if it had been

entered second. If the contribution is not statistically

significant the variable is dropped. The process contin-

ues until a statistical test of significance strikes a

variable, Xm, that does not contribute significantly to

r2.

Regression analysis does not imply cause and effect.

A stepwise regression pattern will, however, predict with

a degree of probability the manner in which a score on the

ATMS will be related to the demographic variables studied.

The third statistical procedure used was the Pearson

Product-Moment Coefficient or the Pearson r. In order to

use this parametric measure, the relationship must be

linear, the scores of the population must form a normal

distribution, the scattergram must be homoscedastic, and

the scores must be at interval level of measurement. This

procedure is designed to illustrate the extent to which

individuals have the same position on two variables.

The last data analyses completed were contingency

coefficients. This procedure is designed to determine the
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extent of the relationship between two sets of variables.

In computing and determining the significance of the con-

tingency coefficient, the Chi Square distribution is used.

Therefore, the data must be nominal and categorical, the

sample size must be adequate, two variables must be con-

sidered and each subject must be classified in one

category on each variable.
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ANALYSIS OF RESULTS

The ANOVA Procedure. A two by three complete fac-

torial analysis of variance (Winer, 1962) was used to

analyze the preservice teachers' attitudes toward main-

streaming data. The results of this analysis are pre-

sented in Table 1.

There was no significant interaction between level

and program status (F=1.514, p>.05). In the main effects

analysis, level was not a significant factor (F<1). Ele-

mentary preservice teachers did not differ significantly

from secondary preservice teachers in attitude scores.

In contrast, the main effect of program status was

significant (F=3.839, P=.023). This last result prompted

an analysis of simple effects. Table 2 presents the mean

attitude scores for both secondary and elementary preser-

vice teachers. A Tukey Test (Dinham, 1976) was applied.

A significant difference found was between Groups I and

II. Group II was more positive toward mainstreaming than

were those preservice teachers in Group I. Group II was

not significantly different from Group III. Figure 3

presents mean attitude scores for elementary and secondary

preservice teachers in Groups I, II and III.

The Stepwise Regression Procedures. In order to

determine if there was a significant predictor among the

demographic variables for scores on the ATMS, a stepwise
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Source Degrees Sum
of of of Mean

Variance Freedom Squares Square F P

DF SS MS

Level A
(Elem/Sec)

1 26.703 26.703 .337 .562

Level B 2 607.846 303.923 3.839 .023

Status
(Group I,II,III)

Interaction 2 239.766 119.883 1.514 .222

A x B

Error 214 16939.753 79.158

Total 219 17830.777 81.419

TABLE 1. ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE OF
PRESERVICE TEACHERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD MAINSTREAMING

BY LEVEL AND PROGRAM STATUS
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Group II Group III

x 86.8955 90.5333 87.4127

TABLE 2. MEAN ATTITUDE SCORES
OF GROUPS I, II, AND III.



x=Elementary
o=Secondary
=Total

100

95

90

85

80

75

70

70

Group I Group II

Program Status

Group III

FIGURE 3. MEAN ATTITUDE SCORES FOR ELEMENTARY AND
SECONDARY PRESERVICE TEACHERS IN GROUPS I, II AND III
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regression analysis was applied. The specific demographic

variables were experience, degree of success, supervising

teacher support, college supervisor support and additional

support services.

Results for the entire population are summarized in

Table 3. The only significant predictor was college su-

pervisor support (R=.0604, P=.0032). When program status

was considered (see Table 4), college supervisor support

was a significant predictor for Group I. In contrast, the

significant predictor for Group III was degree of per-

ceived success.

The Pearson R Procedure. To determine if there were

any linear relationships among the demographic variables,

a Pearson R procedure was applied. Three major patterns

of significant correlation among the demographic variables

emerged. First, there was a significant correlation be-

tween experience and three variables: degree of perceived

success, supervising teacher support and additional sup-

port services. (See Tables 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9.) There was

a significant correlation between perception of college

supervisor support and supervising teacher support. (See

Tables 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11 and 12.) In addition, super-

vising teacher support, college supervisor support, and

additional support services all correlated significantly

with perceived degree of success. (See Tables 5, 7, 8, 9,

11 and 13.).
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STEP VARIABLE ENTERED RZ P VALUE

1 College Supervisor Support .0604 .0032

2 Degree of Success .0697 .2412

3 School Type .0722 .8291

4 Additional Support Services .0744 .5732

5 Experience .0752 .7322

6 Supervising Teacher Support .0755 .8351

TABLE 3. THE STEPWISE REGRESSION ANALYSIS OF THE
PREDICTABILITY OF DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES ON PRESERVICE

TEACHERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD MAINSTREAMING
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STEP VARIABLE ENTERED R2 P VALUE

1 Additional Support Services .1545 .0864

2 College Supervisor Support .3706 .0273
Group

3 School Type .4595 .3191 I

4 Experience .5233 .1925

5 Degree .5951 .1528

6 Supervising Teacher Support .5953 .9490

1 College Supervisor Support .0489 .0699

2 Supervising Teacher Support .0598 .3895
Group

3 Degree of Success .0799 .2416 II

4 Additional Support Services .0865 .5004

5 School Type .0898 .8960

6 Experience .0909 .7852

1 Degree of Success .1543 .0033

2 College Supervisor Support .1782 .2285
Group

3 School Type .2097 .3842 III

4 Supervising Teacher Support .2240 .3525

5 Additional Support Services .2331 .4571

6 Experience .2333 .9233

TABLE 4. THE STEPWISE REGRESSION ANALYSIS OF THE
PREDICTABILITY OF DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES ON THE

ATTITUDES OF GROUPS I, II AND III.



Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.840

.295

.233

.065

.133

.001

.007

.146

.039

.001

.001

.003

.001

.001 .004

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional

Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 5. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC

VARIABLES FOR ELEMENTARY PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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Attitude

Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.620

.100

.185

.001

.452

.001

.003

.120

.057

.004

.052

.070

.001

.003 .010

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional
Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 6. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

FOR SECONDARY PRESERVICE TEACHERS.



76

Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.850

.040

.076

.001

.495

.001

.001

.029

.004

.001

.001

.001

.001

.001 .001

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score fence of vising Super- tional
Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 7. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC

VARIABLES FOR THE TOTAL SAMPLE.
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Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.560

.780

.053

.015

.122

.001

.021

.417

.034

.001

.001

.019

.005

.007 .023

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional

Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 8. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC
VARIABLES FOR GROUP II OF THE TOTAL SAMPLE.



78

Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.914

.707

.046

.150

.027

.001

.010

.284

.141

.001

.001

.008

.001

.006 .034

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional
Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 9. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

FOR ELEMENTARY GROUP II PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.772

.009

.546

.094

.506

.188

.024

.181

.586

.001

.115

.532

.002

.009 .022

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional

Success Teacher visor Support
Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 10. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC
VARIABLES FOR GROUP III OF THE TOTAL SAMPLE.
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Attitude
Score

Experience .580

Degree
of

.367 .033

Success

Supervising .558 .383 .001

Teacher
Support

College .204 .115 .048 .003

Supervisor
Support

Additional .662 .218 .001 .022 .189

Support
Services

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional

Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 11. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

ELEMENTARY GROUP I PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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Attitude

Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College
Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.678

.039

.632

.081

.127

.237

.001

.148

.337

.061

.822

.356

.032

.038 .063

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional

Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 12. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

FOR THE SECONDARY GROUP III PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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Attitude
Score

Experience

Degree
of

Success

Supervising
Teacher
Support

College

Supervisor
Support

Additional
Support
Services

.326

.465

.428

.079

.200

.001

.103

.073

.442

.001

.007

.013

.001

.052 .134

Attitude Exper- Degree Super- College Addi-

Score ience of vising Super- tional
Success Teacher visor Support

Support Support Services

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

TABLE 13. PROBABILITY VALUES FOR THE PEARSON
CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

FOR GROUP I OF THE ENTIRE SAMPLE.
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The Chi Square Procedure. In order to determine if

the demographic variables were independent of level and

program status, a Chi Square procedure was applied. The

demographic variables were not independent of level. For

example, when level was considered, degree of perceived

succes was significantly different. (Chi Sq.=14.75,

P=.0052.) Ninety-one per cent of the elementary

preservice teachers responded in the Average, High or Very

High categories. Only seventy per cent of secondary

preservice teachers responded similarly. (See Table 14

and Figure 4.)

For those variables which were not significant, ta-

bles have also been provided in the Appendices. Trends in

the data, displayed in Tables 19, 20, 21, 22, 23 and

Figures 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13 will be discussed in the next

chapter.

The demographic variables were also not independent

of program status. When program status was considered,

four variables proved to be significant. They were:

experience (Chi Sq.=18.5, P=.01), supervising teacher

support (Chi Sq.=16.57, P=.0349), additional support

services (Chi Sq.=34.56, P<.001), and school type (Chi

Sq.=16.946, P=.002).

In regard to experience, Group I and II reported very

similar responses. Over half of the subjects in these

groups, responded in the Little or Hardly Any categories.
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LEVEL

Elementary Secondary Row
Total

Very Low 3 4 7 Count

42.9 57.1 4.0 Row%

2.7 6.3 Column%

1.7 2.3 Total%

co

Low 7 15 22

31.8 68.2 12.5
6.3 23.4
4.0 8.5

Average 82 35 117

70.1 29.9 66.5
73.2 54.7
46.6 19.9

(14
p.

High 19 8 27

70.4 29.6 15.3

17.0 12.5
10.8 4.5

a..

Very High 1 2 3

33.3 66.7 1.7

.9 3.1

.6 1.1

Column 112 64 176

Total 63.6 36.4 100

Chi Sq.=14.75
4=df
P=.0052

TABLE 14. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN PERCEIVED DEGREE OF SUCCESS AND

LEVEL OF PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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In contrast, sixty per cent of the subjects in Group III

responded in the Some, Quite a Bit or A Great Deal

categories. (See Table 15 and Figure 5.)

In regard to supervising teacher support, thirty-five

per cent of subjects in Groups I and II, responded in the

High or Very High categories. Fifty-five per cent of the

subjects in Group III responded in the High or Very High

categories. (See Table 16 and Figure 6.)

In regard to additional support services, twenty-nine

per cent of the subjects in Group I responded in the High

or Very High categories. In contrast, over fifty per cent

of the subjects in Group II responded simialrly. Seventy-

five per cent of the subjects in Group III responded in

the High or Very High categories. (See Table 17 and

Figure 7.)

Finally, school type was found to be significant

when program status was considered. (See Table 18 and

Figure 8.) Over fifty per cent of the subjects in Group

I responded in the Rural category. However, only twenty-

nine per cent of the subjects in Group II responded in the

Rural category. Finally, only fourteen per cent of the

subjects in Group III responded in the Rural category.

For those variables which were not significant when

program status was considered, tables and figures have

been included in the Appendices for the purpose of
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discussion in Chapter Five. (See Table 24.)
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PROGRAM STATUS

Group Group
I II

Group
III

Row
Total

Hardly 29 41 132 83 Count

Any 34.9 49.4 15.7 39.0 Row%

46.8 46.1 21.0 Column%

13.6 19.2 6.1 Total%

Little 12 16 11 39
30.8 41.0 28.2 18.3

19.4 18.0 17.7
5.6 17.5 5.2

Some 16 18 21 55

29.1 32.7 38.2 25.8
25.8 20.2 33.9
7.5 8.5 9.9

Quite 4 9 14 27

A Bit 14.8 33.3 51.9 12.7
6.5 10.1 22.6
1.9 4.2 6.6

A Great 1 5 3 9

Deal 11.1 55.6 33.8 4.2

1.6 5.6 4.8

.5 2.3 1.4

Column 62 89 62 213
Total 29.1 41.8 29.1 100

Chi Sq.=18.5
df=8
P=.01

TABLE 15. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN AMOUNT OF EXPERIENCE AND PROGRAM STATUS.
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TEACHING SPECIAL NEEDS STUDENTS.
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Very
Low

1-4

2::? Low

a
a
a
o

03 Average
0
...4

44
6-4

0
ii7

H High0H
ta.

a
Ma
a
r.11 Very

High

Column
Total

PROGRAM STATUS

Group Group
I II

4 3

50.0 37.5
11.1 3.8
2.3 1.7

4 15

14.8 55.6
11.1 19.0
2.3 8.6

10 33
16.4 54.1
27.8 41.8
5.7 18.9

17 20

28.8 33.9
47.2 25.3
9.7 11.4

1 8

5.0 40.0
2.8 10.1
.6 4.6

36 79
20.6 45.1

Group
III

1

12.5
1.7
.6

8

29.6
13.3
4.6

18
29.5

1(031.03

22

37.3
36.7
12.6

11

55.0
18.3
6.3

60
34.3

Row
Total

8

4.6

27
15.14

61

34.9

59
33.7

20

11.4

175
100

Count
Row%
Column%
Total%

Chi Sq.=16.5739
df=8
P=.0349

TABLE 16. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN THE AMOUNT OF SUPERVISING TEACHER

SUPPORT AND PROGRAM STATUS.
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PROGRAM STATUS

Group Group
I II

Group
III

Row
Total

Very 7 1 1 9 Count

Low 77.8 11.1 11.1 5.1 Row%

18.9 1.2 1.6 Column%

3.9 .6 .6 Total

Low 4 10 5 19
21 .1 52.6 26.3 10.7

10.8 12.5 8.2
2.2 5.6 2.8

Average 15 25 9 149

30.6 51.0 18.4 27.5
40.5 31.3 14.8
8.4 14.0 5.1

High 9 31 29 69
13.0 44.9 42.0 38.8
24.3 38.7 47.5
5.1 17.4 16.3

Very 2 13 17 32
High 6.3 40.6 53.1 18

5.4 16.2 27.9
1.1 7.3 9.6

Column 37 80 61 178

Total 20.8 44.9 34.3 100

Chi Sq.=34.56716
df=8
PC.001

TABLE 17. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSCCIATION
BETWEEN VARIOUS AMOUNTS OF ADDITIONAL SUPPORT

SERVICES AND PROGRAM STATUS.
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PROGRAM STATUS

Group Group Group Row

I II III Total

Urban 5 14 12 31 Count

16.1 45.2 38.7 16.8 Row%

11.6 17.7 19.0 Column%

2.7 7.6 6.5 Total%
o
0
m Suburban 16 42 42 100
U
0 16.0 42 42.0 54.1

a 37.2 53.2 66.7
o 8.6 22.7 22.7
m
1.4 Rural 22 23 9 54
rpt 40.7 42.6 16.7 29.2

51.2 29.1 14.3
11.9 12.4 4.9

Column
Total

Chi Sq.=16.946
df=4
P=.002

43 79 63

23.2 42.7 34.1

185
100

TABLE 18. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN SCHOOL TYPE AND PROGRAM STATUS.
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DISCUSSION

The major purpose of this study was to analyze pre-

service teachers' attitudes toward mainstreaming. Level

(elementary and secondary), program status (Group I, Group

II, and Group III), and demographic variables were stu-

died. It is important to note that the sample size in

this study was unequal. A more equal sample size may have

changed the results, and therefore, the conclusions pre-

sented. For example, in this study, level did not show

significant difference. An important trend was evident,

however. Figure 3 indicates that secondary preservice

teachers in Group I (those students beginning their train-

ing) reported more positive attitudes toward mainstreaming

than did elementary preservice teachers in Group I.

This was also true of students in Group II. However,

when the data from Group III (student teachers) was

analyzed, elementary preservice teachers exhibited more

positive attitudes than secondary preservice teachers.

One possible explanation for this trend might be the

large class loads facing the secondary student teachers.

Elementary student teachers teach from twenty to thirty

students. In contrast, secondary student teachers teach

on the average of six classes a day with class loads of up

to forty students. This means that secondary student
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teachers teach nearly two hundered and fifty students each

day. It is logical that the more students a teacher

teaches a day, the more difficult it is to attend to the

individual needs of mainstreamed handicapped students.

Another possible explanation might be the skewed

nature of the data. The average scale score was a 3.5 on

a five point scale (five indicating the most positive

response). Since the scores were positively skewed, the

scale may not have been sensitive enough to adequately

measure the differences that might have existed between

levels. A more sensitive scale might have revealed a

significant difference rather than just a trend.

In contrast to level, program status was significant

when preservice teachers' attitudes were analyzed. Group

II preservice teachers' attitudes were significantly more

positive toward mainstreaming than were the preservice

teachers in Group I. There were not significant differ-

ences between Groups I and III or between Groups II and

III.

There are at least five possible explanations for

these results. First, the coursework that is taught

regarding the handicapped is taught at the beginning of

the preservice teachers' program. Elementary preservice

teachers, for example, are given information about handi-

capped students in one of their first introductory

classes. Secondary preservice teachers receive informa-
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tion about handicapped students as they begin their block

program. Therefore, the significant difference noted

between Group I and Group II, could be a reflection of the

time the course was taught and the content presented. As

students proceed further in their program, the content

may become less influential.

Second, the coursework given at the beginning of the

training program is taught at the knowledge level. Appli-

cation of skill does not occur at this time. Indeed,

application often does not occur until student teaching.

Therefore, students may not be retaining information

taught because they do not immediately apply the informa-

tion to handicapped students in the classroom.

Third, it is possible that the information given in

the college course speaks to the ideal. This is often

referred to as the "Ivory Tower" effect. It is always a

difficult decision for the teacher trainer to decide if

students should be taught how it is supposed to be or

whether they should be taught how it really is. As

preservice teachers enter the schools, they may find the

real world is very different from the ideal world they may

have been led to expect. Ideally, the tenents of P.L. 94-

142 should be carefully followed in the public schools.

In reality, however, actual practices occurring may be far

from the ideal.
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The fourth explanation may lie in Kelman's theoreti-

cal model presented in Chapter II. Kelman (1959) pointed

out that change could occur at three different levels:

compliance, identification and internalization. Compli-

ance was the most superficial change and did not have a

lasting effect. The components of compliance were the

means to reward or punish and the close surveillance by a

change agent. In this case, as long as the college super-

visor maintained control of the preservice teacher's grade

and supervised the student closely the change would be

maintained. The level of change would only be compliance,

however.

If lasting change were to take place, identification

and internalization would have to occur. Since the only

significant difference found was between Groups I and II,

it is possible that identification and internalization

never occurred and that the only process present was

compliance.

Fifth, the attitude of the classroom supervising

teacher may influence the student teachers' attitudes

toward mainstreaming. If the attitude of the classroom

teacher were negative, and if the teacher represented a

source of power to the student teacher, then Kelman's

model would once again become important. For example,

student teachers might model the attitudes of the class-

room supervising teacher thereby also responding nega-
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tively when mainstreaming handicapped students.

Finally, there may be a social factor involved in the

differences found in program status. Western Oregon State

College has a large Special Education Department. Elemen-

tary and secondary students interact with special educa-

tion students while they are on campus. Trandis (1971),

discussed in Chapter II, pointed out that the first way

attitudes are acquired is through talking with friends.

But when elementary and secondary students leave campus to

student teach the social interaction with special educa-

tion majors is lost. This may have a detrimental influ-

ence on the maintenance of positive attitudes.

Level and program status were not the only variables

analyzed in this study. Demographic variables were also

considered because descriptive information often forms the

bases for experimental research later. For example, in

order to determine if there would be a demographic vari-

able that would predict a score on the AT MS, experience,

degree of success, supervising teacher support, college

supervisor support and additional support services were

surveyed. Many interesting results were found.

First, the only significant predictor of positive

attitudes toward mainstreaming for the total sample was

support of the college supervisor. This was also true for

preservice teachers in Group I. However, when student

teachers were separated from the total sample, the signi-
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ficant variable was perceived degree of success. This

might suggest that as preservice teachers begin their

training programs, the college supervisor has a powerful

influence on their attitudes toward mainstreaming. By the

end of student teaching (when Group III was measured),

however, the student's personal successes in teaching may

outweigh the college supervisor's influence. If the stu-

dent teacher feels successful when teaching children who

have been mainstreamed, then the student teacher will

develop positive attitudes toward the concept of main-

streaming.

The goal for the teacher trainer, then, is to help

the student teacher recognize small increments of success.

For example, the student teacher who works with nonhandi-

capped children may begin to measure success with only one

gauge. When a teacher is working with handicapped chil-

dren, the gauge must be individualized according to the

child's handicapping condition. The college supervisor

can help student teachers redefine the meaning of success.

For the child who is language disabled, saying a three

word sentence may be success. For the child who is men-

tally retarded, reading functional words may be success.

For the learning disabled child, getting the main idea of

the story may be success. For the emotionally disturbed

child, trusting the teacher for the first time may be

success. When the college supervisor helps the student
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teacher to measure each child's growth individually, then

the student teacher may discover a new meaning for suc-

cess. This discovery may lead to more positive attitudes

toward mainstreaming.

Significant predictors were not the only results to

emerge from the analysis of the demographic variables.

Another result was the emergence of three major patterns

of significant correlation. First, experience correlated

with degree of perceived success, supervising teacher

support, and additional support services. Although corre-

lation does not imply cause and effect, it describes the

manner in which two variables covary. When two variables

prove to be related there will exist between them a high

directional relationship.

One explanation of the covariance between the vari-

able of experience and the variables of supervising

teacher support, additional support services and perceived

degree of success may be that as preservice teachers

become more experienced, they interact more with handi-

capped students. Fishbein (1975) theorized that active

participation with the attitude object, in this case the

handicapped child, will foster positive attitudes.

Interaction is not enough, however. Student teachers

also need questions answered regarding the special needs

of handicapped children. Hence, the student teachers seek

additional support from the classroom supervisor and the
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support services found in the school. The correlation

between experience and supervising teacher support and

additional support services was present for elementary

preservice teachers (see Table 5) for secondary preservice

teachers (see Table 6), for the total sample (see Table

7), and for Group II (see Table 8). When experience and

degree of success were considered as a separate correla-

tion Group I elementary and secondary preservice teachers

(see Table 7), and elementary Group I preservice teachers

(see Table 11), could be added to the list. This pattern,

then, was found in many different instances.

The second correlation pattern to appear among the

demographic variables was the correlation between college

supervisor support and supervising teacher support. This

pattern was found for elementary Group I preservice

teachers (see Table 11), for total elementary teachers

(see Table 5), for secondary preservice teachers (see

Table 6), for the total sample (see Table 7), for Group II

(see Table 8), for Group III (see Table 10), for elemen-

tary Group I preservice teachers (see Table 9), and for

secondary student teachers (see Table 12).

What this might suggest is that if college

supervisors want to increase the support the classroom

teacher is giving the student teacher, one option is to

increase the support they themselves are providing. Al-

though this seems a simple solution, it might prove to be
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very effective. Of course, this hypothesis would have to

be tested through an experimental study.

The third pattern that emerged among the demographic

variables was a correlation between degree of success and

college supervisor support, supervising teacher support,

and additional support services. (See Tables 5, 7, 8, 9,

11 and 13.) Since it has already been shown that per-

ceived degree of success was a predictor of positive

attitudes toward mainstreaming, it is logical that as

college supervisors, supervising teachers, and additional

school personnel increase support of preservice teachers

in their attempts to mainstream handicapped students,

these professionals are helping to create positive atti-

tudes toward mainstreaming.

In other words, what might be happening is a chain

reaction. Support from the college supervisor may in-

crease support of the supervising teacher which may en-

courage the student teacher to also seek support from

additional support service personnel. It is logical that

when these sources of support are increased, preservice

teachers will feel more successful when mainstreaming

handicapped students. Thus their attitudes toward the

entire concept of mainstreaming could become more posi-

tive. Of course, these conjectures would need to be

researched through cause and effect studies, but the basis

for such conclusions are founded in the correlational
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The last result to emerge from the analysis of the

demographic variables answered the question of whether or

not these variables were independent of level and program

status. Level was considered first. Only one variable

was significant: perceived degree of success. There was

a twenty percentage point difference between elementary

and secondary preservice teachers. Ninety-one per cent of

the elementary preservice teachers indicated Average,

High, or Very High levels of perceived degree of success.

Only seventy per cent of the secondary preservice teachers

responded similarly.

Once again large class sizes in secondary schools may

account for the percentage differences. The task of indi-

vidualizing the curriculum becomes more and more difficult

as class size increases. This could have important impli-

cations for secondary teacher trainers.

Although the other variables were not significant

when level was considered, interesting results were found.

For example, 53.8 per cent of the elementary preservice

teachers and 62.9 per cent of the secondary preservice

teachers responded in the Hardly Any or Little categories

regarding experience. This means that fifty-seven per

cent of the subjects responded in the Hardly Any or Little

categories. (See Table 19 and Figure 9.)
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This result becomes alarming when the research in

Chapter II is considered. Several studies (Brooks and

Bransfor, 1971; Condell and Tonn, 1965; Glass and Meckler,

1972; Higgs, 1975; and Yates, 1975) indicated that in-

creased exposure to handicapped children resulted in posi-

tive attitude change. If college students can progress

through teacher training programs without experiences with

the handicapped, perhaps an important avenue for positive

attitude development is being overlooked.

Although not significant, another interesting result

to appear when analyzing differences between levels was in

regard to supervising teacher support. For example, fifty

per cent of the elementary teachers responded in the High

or Very High categories. Only 36.5 per cent of the secon-

dary subjects responded similarly. (See Table 20 and

Figure 10.) The difference between elementary and secon-

dary subjects with respect to supervising teacher support

was nearly twenty percentage points.

One possible explanation for this trend is that

supervising teachers in the elementary schools may provide

more support than secondary school teachers. Secondary

teachers may not have had close supervision themselves

when they went through their training programs. Proper

modeling may not have been provided so these secondary

teachers do not provide it for others. Close supervision

of student teachers may not be within the role expecta-
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tions of secondary supervising teachers.

A second possible explanation for this result may be

that secondary supervising teachers may not be studying

supervision in summer or evening classes. Secondary

teachers spend their summers taking required courses in

content. Elementary teachers, however, often spend their

summers taking method classes and supervision classes.

In contrast to the results found for the variable of

supervising teacher support, elementary and secondary

subjects indicated that college supervisors gave a great

deal of support. Forty per cent of the elementary and

secondary preservice teachers responded in the High or

Very High categories when asked about college supervisor

support. When the Average category was included, the

percentages reached over 70 per cent. (See Table 21 and

Figure 11.)

This trend may indicate that the college supervisors

in both programs are strongly supporting the preservice

teachers. Since this is one of the primary responsibili-

ties of the college supervisors this response is not

surprising. It is encouraging, however, since supervisor

support was linked to positive attitude formation in the

Pearson R correlations.

The last variable to be considered when analyzing

differences between levels was additional support ser-
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vices. Once again it was not significant in terms of

differences between levels, but it was interesting that

over half of the subjects responded in the High or Very

High categories. (See Table 22.) This support was equal-

ly available to secondary preservice teachers. (See

Figure 12.)

One possible explanation for this result is that

handicapped children are being mainstreamed in both ele-

mentary and secondary classrooms and that additional sup-

port services are available in both settings. This is

gratifying because it is often perceived that more ser-

vices are available to elementary teachers than to secon-

dary teachers. The preservice teachers in this study did

not report this phenomenon.

Having discussed the question of whether or not the

demographic variables were independent of level, it is now

necessary to discuss whether the demographic variables

were independent of program status. Significant differ-

ences were found for four variables when program status

was considered: experience, supervising teacher support,

additional support services, and school type. Each vari-

able will be discussed.

In regard to experience, subjects in Group III

reported significantly more experience with the handicap-

ped than Groups I or II. Over half of the subjects in
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Groups I and II responded in the Little or Hardly Any

experience categories. In contrast, sixty per cent of the

student teachers responded in the Some, Quite a Bit or A

Great Deal categories. This seems to suggest that it is

during student teaching that experience with the handicap-

ped takes place. (See Table 15 and Figure 5.)

The next significant demographic variable was super-

vising teacher support. Student teachers reported higher

amounts of supervising teacher support than Group I or

Group II. Only thirty-five per cent of Group II subjects

responded in the High or Very High categories. In con-

trast fifty-five per cent of the student teachers re-

sponded in the High or Very High categories. (See Table

16 and Figure 6.) These findings seem to indicate that

supervising teachers give more support to student teachers

than they do practicum or block students. Perhaps the

supervising teachers feel that student teaching super-

vision is a greater responsibility. Or perhaps the super-

vising teachers just have more contact time with student

teachers. In any ease, supervision seems to increase.

The third significant variable was additional support

services. Twenty-nine per cent of the subjects in Group I

responded in the High or Very High categories. Fifty-five

per cent of the subjects in Group II responded similarly.

But a total of seventy-five per cent of the subjects in

Group III reported High or Very High amounts of additional
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support service. (See Table 17 and Figure 7.)

Two possible explanations seem to account for this

result. First, student teachers may be more aware of the

support services offered in a building. Student teachers

become far more integrated into the school than do block

or practicum students. Second, student teachers may be

far more aware of problems that children may be encount-

ering. Practicum and block students may not be as skilled

in the diagnosis of learning problems.

The last significant variable when program status was

considered was school type. School type was categorized

into rural, suburban, or urban. Over fifty per cent of

the subjects in Group I responded in the rural settings.

(See Table 18 and Figure 8.) Only twenty-nine per cent

of the subjects in Group II responded in the rural cate-

gory and only fourteen per cent of the subjects in Group

III responded in the rural category.

This result seems to indicate that as students pro-

gress through their training program there are fewer and

fewer rural school placements. There are several practi-

cal reasons that this might happen. Urban schools tend to

have more resources that would enhance opportunities for

professional growth. Students placed in urban settings

may be included in such activities. In addition, urban

schools are larger than rural schools. This makes it

possible to place several preservice teachers at one
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site. Distance is still another factor. If preservice

teachers were placed in rural areas, mileage costs for the

college supervisor would increase.

On the other hand, according to the placement office

at Western Oregon State College, seventy per cent of the

graduating teachers receive positions in rural settings.

Since the majority of preservice teachers originate from

rural areas and following graduation accept teaching posi-

tions in rural areas, the practice of placing preservice

teachers in suburban and urban areas for field work may

not be the best alternative.

This discussion would not be complete unless one last

pattern was described. Although not a significant vari-

able, the variable, degree of perceived success, should be

examined because an interesting pattern emerged. Eight

per cent of the subjects in Group I responded in the High

or Very High categories. Fourteen per cent of the sub-

jects in Group II responded similarly. Twenty-six per

cent of the subjects in Group III responded in the High or

Very High categories. (See Table 24 and Figure 14.)

This result may suggest that perceived degree of

success with special needs children continues to increase

as preservice teachers progress through their training

programs. What is alarming, however, is that so few of

the subjects in Group III felt successful. Only twenty-
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five per cent responded in the High or Very High cate-

gories.

Conclusions. From these results it is clear that the

following conclusions can be drawn:

1. Preservice teachers at Western Oregon State College

exhibited positive attitudes toward mainstreaming.

2. Attitudes of preservice teachers varied significantly

according to their program status.

3. Elementary preservice teachers did not significantly

differ in their attitudes toward mainstreaming from

secondary preservice teachers.

4. For the total sample, college supervisor support was

a significant predictor of a positive score on the

ATMS.

5. For student teachers, perceived degree of success was

a significant predictor of a positive score on the

ATMS.

6. Significant relationships among the demographic

variables existed.

7. The demographic variables were not independent of

level.

8. The demographic variables were not independent of

program status.
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Implications for the Teacher Trainer. From this

study, three major implications for the teacher trainer

become apparent.

First, decisions regarding coursework must be care-

fully considered. Not only is content important, but when

that content is taught should be reexamined. Presenting

information one quarter that may not be applied until the

following quarter may result in loss of skill. Informa-

tion should be taught and applied as soon as possible.

In addition, care should be taken to see that stu-

dents are not only taught the "have to's" but also the

"how to's." It is as important for preservice teachers to

know how to mainstream students as it is for them to know

why handicapped students should be mainstreamed. Legal,

philosophical, and moral reasons may not be as crucial as

the practical application of skills that will enable the

regular classroom teacher to successfully meet the needs

of handicapped children in the regular classroom.

Finally, preservice teachers must be prepared for the

real world rather than only the ideal world. Mainstream-

ing is not an easy task. Large class sizes, heavy work

loads, and community pressures make mainstreaming a chal-

lenging prospect for the classroom teacher. Preservice

teachers must become aware of the potential problems they

face as prospective teachers. Only then can methods for

adapting materials, strategies for peer tutoring, and
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techniques for accomplishing short term objectives have

any meaning for preservice teachers. The responsibility

for creating the changes in coursework that would make

these goals possible lies with the teacher trainer.

The second major implication from this study lies in

the area of supervision. It was apparent throughout this

study that the support of the college supervisor was very

important to the preservice teachers. There were trends

in the data to support the belief that as college super-

visors increased support so might also the classroom

supervising teachers. When such support increases, pre-

service teachers may feel more successful mainstreaming

the handicapped. When they feel more successful, they may

hold more positive attitudes toward mainstreaming. The

entire cycle can begin with an increase in support from

the college supervisor.

In addition, it was also suggested in this study that

preservice teachers might need assistance defining the

meaning of success. The college supervisor is in a good

position to help preservice teachers develop an apprecia-

tion for small increments of success. The college super-

visor can reinforce preservice teachers for developing

small but attainable goals for each handicapped child.

It is not only important for the college supervisor

to assist the preservice teacher, it is also important to
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foster the growth of the classroom supervising teacher.

Results of this study seem to indicate that secondary

supervising teachers, in particular, may not be providing

preservice teachers with adequate support. The college

supervisor could foster an increase in support from the

classroom teacher by providing inservice activities.

There is a "warranty system" at Western Oregon State

College that assures preservice teachers adequate skills

for the job. Surely, it is not that much more to ask that

a "recall system" also be put in place to foster the

continued professional development of the classroom super-

vising teacher. Without the classroom supervisor there

would be no placement for the preservice teacher.

The third implication for the teacher trainer is in

the area of field experience. It is essential that pre-

service teachers are given experiences with special needs

children as early and as often as possible. Active parti-

cipation promotes positive attitude development. In addi-

tion, as experience increases there is evidence to support

the fact that perceived degree of success also increases.

If it is desireable that preservice teachers mainstream

special needs students and it is also desireable that

these teachers feel successful with special needs stu-

dents, they must be given as many experiences with special

needs students as possible.

Preservice teachers should also be given these ex-
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periences in rural settings whenever possible. Although

supervision costs would increase, there may be many bene-

fits to the trainees. Preservice teachers at Western

Oregon State College tend to come from rural settings and

seventy per cent of them teach their first year in rural

settings. Surely, the more similarity there is between

the student teaching site and the first employment site,

the better for the preservice teacher.

Implication for Future Research. This study has

several implications for future work. Since social

security numbers of the subjects were requested, a longi-

tudinal study could be implemented. A follow-up study of

those students entering their first job could be completed

following the end of one year's employment. What effect

does a year in the public school setting have on attitudes

toward mainstreaming?

In addition to longitudinal and follow up studies,

comparative studies could be implemented. It was sug-

gested several times when discussing the correlational

information in regard to the demographic variables that

cause and effect studies should be undertaken. Can per-

ceived degrees of success be increased by providing addi-

tional support services from the classroom supervising

teacher?

Other comparative studies could be undertaken with

different populations, such as preservice teachers at
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neighboring institutions. Do different teacher training

institutions develop different attitudes toward main-

streaming in their preservice teachers? Western Oregon

State College was a recipient of a staff development

project that trained faculty in the tenents of P. L. 94-

142. Therefore, preservice teachers trained at Western

Oregon State College may be significantly different from

preservice teachers trained at another institution.

Still another comparative study could be implemented

to test the hypothesis that coursework must be taught at

the application as well as information level if positive

attitudes toward mainstreaming are to be fostered. Does

time of delivery and/or immediate application of skill

cause a measureable change?

Finally, two rather adjacent studies could be under-

taken. Staff attitudes were not measured in this study.

Since the support of the college supervisor and the class-

room supervising teacher proved to be important variables

in this study more in depth information regarding staff

attitudes would be helpful.

Second, a study to determine the importance of stu-

dent teaching placement on the success of first employment

placement would be very beneficial. Does similarity be-

tween student teaching placement and first employment

placement effect success on the job?
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These and other questions become apparent as the

complex issues surrounding preservice teachers' attitudes

toward mainstreaming are researched. The quest for infor-

mation is only surpassed by the number of unanswered

questions that will always unfold as research is under-

taken. Herein lies the challenge for all teacher

educators.
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OSUIWOSC SCHOOL OF EDUCATION
Department of Special Education

March 7, 1984

, Student Teacher
P.E./ Health Department

South Albany High Sohool
3705 nE Columbus St.
Albany, OR 97321

Dear

Western Oregon State College is currently conducting
research in mainstreaming handicapped students. La a student
teacher in the Secondary Education Department, you have been
selected to be a partiolpant in the study.

Please take a moment and fill out the enclosed question-
naire. Your responses will be kept confidential. Only group
data will be analyzed. For your convenience a self-addressed,
stamped return envelope has been provided. Please return the
questionnaire by March 15th.

We sincerely thank you for your assistance. We know you are
extremely busy at this time of the term.

Sincerely,

Dr. Marc]. Ling, Chair
Dept. of Secondary Education

bonnie Staebler, Coordinator
Rural Special Education

Westrtn Oregon m.o., Culk-g,t-
Monmouth, Oteg,,m !i7 Sb
1.503) 8.18-1221) L At. 444
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Name:
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Social Security #

Survey of Teacher's Opinions Relative to Mainstreaming Special-Needs Student

Recent legislation requires that children'with special needs be integrated into
the regular classroom to the extent that such integration is possible. Educators
have long realized that one of the most important influences on a child's educational
progress is the classroom teacher. The purpose of this questionnaire is to obtain
information that will aid the WOSC teacher-training programs in maximizing the class-
room teacher's effectiveness with special needs children placed in his/her classroom.

A special needs student could be a learning disabled student, an emotionally
disturbed student, a speech impaired student, a visually impaired student, a hearing
impaired student, a physically handicapped student, a mentally retarded student or
a health impaired student.

Section I: Background Variables

1.

Please circle your response to the following items:

students:Experience in teaching special needs

Hardly A Quite A great
any Little Some A bit deal

2. The type of school:
Urban Suburban Rural

3. The degree of success to date in
dealing with special needs
students in the regular classroom Very
has been: Very low Low Average High high

4. The level of support I received
from my supervising teacher
relative to special needs Very
students has been: Very low Low Average High high

5. The level of support I received
from my college supervisor
relative to special needs Very
students has been: Very low Low Average High high

6. The availability of additional
support services for accommo-
dating special needs students,
such as resource room, resource
teacher, remedial reading
teacher, counseling, appropriate Very
materials, etc. has been: Very in Low Average High high



130

Section II. Teacher Opinions

Please circle the number under the column that best describes your agreement or
disagreement with the following statements. There are no correct answers, the best
answers are those that honestly reflect your feelings.

Scale: SA = Strongly Agree
A . Agree

= Undecided

D = Disagree
SD = Strongly Disagree

1. Many of the things teachers do with regular students in a class-
room are appropriate for special-needs students.

2. The needs of handicapped students can best be served through
special, sepatate classes.

3. A special-needs child's classroom behavior generally re-
quites more patience from the teacher than does the
behavior of a normal child.

4. The extra attention special-needs students require will be
to the detriment of the other students.

5. Mainstreaming offers. mixed group interaction which will
foster understanding and acceptance of differences.

b. It is difficult to maintain order in a regular classroom
that contains a special-needs child.

7. The behavior of special-needs students will set a bad
example for the other students.

8. Isolation in a special class has a negative effect on the
social and emotional development of a special -needs student.

9. Integration of special-needs childten will require sigrAfi-
cant changes in regular classroom pr:,cedares.

10. Most special -needs children ate well behaved in the
classroom.

11. The contact regular-class students have with mainstreamed
students may be harmful to mainstream students.

1.2. Most regular-class teachers have sufficient training to
teach children watiLspecial needs.

13. Special-needs students will monopolize the teJcher':, time.

14. Mainstreaming the special-needs child will promote hilhcr
social independence.

SA A U D SD

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 !)

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4 5



15. It is likely that a special-needs child will exhibit behavior
problems in a regular classroom setting.

16. Diagnostic-prescriptive teaching is better done by resource-
room or special teachers than by regular-classroom teachers.

17. The integration of special-needs students can be beneficial
for regular students.

18. Special-needs children need to be told exactly what to do
and how to do

19. Majnstreaming is likely to have a negative effect on the
emotional development of the special-needs child.

20. Increased freedom in the classroom creates too much
confusion for the mainstreamed student.

21. The special-needs child will be socially isolated by
regular-classroom students.

22. Integration cf special-needs children will necessitate
extensive retraining of regular teachers.

23. Whenever possible special-needs students should be given every
opportunity to function in the regular-classroom setting.

Special-needs children are likely to create confusion in the
regular classroom.

25. The presence of special-needs students will promote
acceptance of differences on the part of regular students.
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SA A U D SD

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1. 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5
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OSU /WOSC SCHOOL OF EDUCATION
Department of Special Education

April 18, 1 904

Dear

Western Oregon State College la currently conducting research in
mainatreaming handicapped students. Since you have completed
student teaching in the Secondary Education Department, you have
been selected to be a participant in the study.

Please take a moment to fill out the enclosed queationnaire.
Your responses w111 be kept confidential. Only group data will
be analyzed. For your convenience a aelt-addreabed, stamped,
return envelope baa been provided. Please return the queation-
naire by April 30th.

Your assistance in this project is crucial. We sinoerely ask
that you complete the questionnaire and return it by the above
date.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Dr. MAroi Ling, Chair
Department of Secondary Education

bonnie Staebler, Coordinator
Aural Special Education

Western Oregon State College
Monmouth, Oregon 97.161

(5031 43S.1220 Ext. 322,444
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LEVEL

Elementary Secondary Row
Total

Hardly 47 36 83 Count

Any 56.6 43.4 39.0 Row%

35.6 44.4 Column%
22.1 16.9 Total%

Little 24 15 39
61.5 38.5 18.3
18.2 18.5
11.3 7.0

Some 37 18 55

67.3 32.7 25.8
28.0 22.2
17.4 8.5

Quite 19 8 27
a Bit 70.4 29.6 12.7

14.4 9.9
8.9 3.8

A Great 5 4 9

Deal 55.6 44.4 4.2

3.8 4.9
2.3 1.9

Column 132 81 213

Total 62 38.0 100.00

Chi Sq.=2.6
df=4
P=.62

TABLE 19. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE
ASSOCIATION BETWEEN EXPERIENCE AND
LEVELS OF PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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6-4
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m
m0
m
1-4

0z
H
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A..m
m
A,

m
in

Very
Low

Low

Average

High

Very
High

LEVEL

Elementary

4

50.0
3.6
2.3

17

63.0
15.2
9.7

35

57.4
31.3
20.0

42
71.2
37.5
24.0

14
70.0
12.5
8.0

Secondary

4

50.0
6.3
2.3

10
37.0
15.9
5.7

26

42.6
41.3
14.9

17

28.8
27.0
9.7

6

30.0
9.5
3.4

Row
Total

8

4.6

27
15.4

61

34.9

59
33.7

20

11.4

Count
Row%
Column%
Total%

Column 112 63 175

Total 64.0 36.0 100

Chi Sq.=3.489
df=4
1)=.4795

TABLE 20. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN SUPERVISING TEACHER SUPPORT AND LEVELS OF

PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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a
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a
P
o
m
o
H
pi.

a
w
a
a)
vl

w
as
a
a
0

Very
Low

Low

Average

High

Very
High

Column
Total

LEVEL

Elementary

6

35.3
6.1
3.8

20

71.4
20.4
12.6

39
65.0
39.8
24.5

29
61.7
29.6
18.2

4

57.1
4.1
2.5

98
61.6

Secondary

11

. 64.7
18.0
6.9

8

28.6
13.1
5.0

21

35.0
34.4
13.2

18
38.3
29.5
11.3

3

42.9
4.9
1.9

61

38.4

Row
Total

17
10.7

28
17.6

60

37.7

29.6

7

4.4

159
100

Count
Row%
Column%
Total%

Chi Sq.=6.4
df=4
P=.166

TABLE 21. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION
BETWEEN COLLEGE SUPERVISOR SUPPORT AND

LEVELS OF PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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m
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m
0
6-4

o
a
a
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co

a
.03

m
o
H
H
H
A
A

Very
Low

Low

Average

High

Very
High

Elementary

4

44.4
3.5
5.6

10
52.6
8.8
5.6

34
69.4
29.8
19.1

42

60.9
36.8
23.6

24

75.0
21.1
13.5

Secondary

5

55.6
7.8
2.8

9

47.4
14.1
5.1

26

30.6
23.4
8.4

27

39.1
42.2
15.2

8

25.0
12.5
4.5

Row
Total

9

5.1

19
10.7

49
27.5

69
38.8

32
18

Count
Row%
Column%
Total%

Column 114 64

Total 64.0 36

Chi Sq.:5.15366
df=4
P=.2719

178
100

TABLE 22. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE ASSOCIATION

BETWEEN ADDITIONAL SUPPORT SERVICES
AND LEVEL OF PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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Elementary Secondary Row
Total

Urban 21 10 31 Count

67.7 32.3 16.8 Row%

17.6 15.2 Column%
11.4 5.4 Total%

Suburban 61 39 100
61.0 39.0 54.1
51.3 59.1

33.0 21.1

Rural 37 17 54
68.5 31.5 29.2
31.1 25.8
20.0 9.2

Column 199 66 185

Total 64.3 35.7 100

Chi Sq.=1.053
df=2
P=.5906

TABLE 23. CHI SQUARE ANALYSIS OF THE
ASSOCIATION BETWEEN SCHOOL TYPE

AND PRESERVICE TEACHERS.
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FIGURE 9. PERCENTAGE OF ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY
PRESER VICE TEACHERS REPORTING VARIOUS AMOUNTS OF
EXPERIENCE IN TEACHING SPECIAL NEEDS STUDENTS.
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FIGURE 10. PERCENTAGE OF ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY
PRESERVICE TEACHERS REPORTING VARIOUS AMOUNTS

OF SUPERVISING TEACHERS SUPPORT.
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REPORTING VARIOUS DEGREES OF SUCCESS.


